

# CAMPING GUIDE WHERE TO GO

The where to go camping guide has been put together by the Order of the Arrow and the Outdoor Program Committee to give a list of places units can go for various activities. It contains a list of Camps, parks, and other facilities available within a reasonable distance. There are roughly 200 locations listed. Our hope is that you will use this guide as a reference as you research and plan your upcoming camping and hiking trips and other activities for your unit.



Updated June 2018

#### How to use this guide:

The list is alphabetical, and each one contains at least one means of contact info. Below the contact info section is a website link, followed by if it has hiking trails, and last is the list of things the location has to offer. There will usually be two locations listed per page, with the document being 100 pages in length.

#### Contact us:

If you have any additions or corrections, please email camping@danbeard.org with "Where to Go Camping Guide" in the title. We would like to know if you are using this and we want to continue to add information that is useful to you!

#### How to plan a campout:

The Adventure Plan (TAP) is a National resource to help units plan and execute a great camping experience for youth. It includes the following

- Ideas for outings / activities
- Budgets / financial worksheets
- Travel options / reservations & permits
- Examples including timetables, duty rosters, and more
- Equipment lists
- Health and Safety information
- List of historic trails And more!

It has 52 steps, but don't let that deter you from using this tool. Experienced Scouters can jump around in the steps easily to find just the content that is relevant to them at the time.

Check out: <u>www.bsatap.org</u>

#### Contents

ACE Adventure Resort	)
Adams Lake State Park	)
Alum Creek State Park	L
A.W. Marion State Park	L
Barkcamp State Park	2
Barren River Lake State Resort Park 12	2
Beaumont Scout Reservation	3
Beaver Creek State Park	3
Big Bone Lick State Park14	1
Big South Fork	1
Blue Licks Battlefield State Resort Park1	5
Blue Ridge Mountains Reservation1	5
Blue Rock State Park	õ
Bluespring Caverns	5
Breaks Interstate Park1	7
Brown County State Park	7
Buck Creek State Park	3
Buckeye Trail	3
Burr Oak State Park	)
Brookville Lake	)
Caesar Creek State Park	)
Camp Bear Creek	)
Camp Belzer22	L
Camp Berry	2
Camp Buckeye	2
Camp Buffalo23	3
Camp Butler	3
Camp Chief Little Turtle	1
Camp Craig24	1

Camp Falling Rock	25
Camp Friedlander	25
Camp Hugh Taylor Birch	26
Camp Kiashuta	26
Camp Kikthawenund	27
Camp Krietenstein	27
Camp Lakota	28
Camp Lazarus	28
Camp McKinley	29
Camp Miakonda	29
Camp Michaels	30
Camp Otter Run	30
Сатр Оуо	31
Camp Red Wing	31
Camp Rodman	32
Camp Stambaugh	32
Camp Stigwandish	33
Camp To-pe-ne-bee	33
Camp Tuscazoar	34
Camp Wildwood	34
Carr Creek State Park	35
Carriage Hill Metropark	35
Carter Caves State Resort Park	36
Cary Camp	36
Catawba Island State Park	37
Chesapeake Bay High Adventure Sailing Experience	37
Chief Logan Scout Reservation	38
Chilo Lock #34 Park	38
Clark State Forest	39
Claytor Lake Aquatics Base	39
Clifty Falls State Park	40
Climb Time	40

Columbus-Belmont State Park	41
Cowan Lake State Park	41
Crooked Run Nature Preserve	42
Cub World	42
Cumberland Falls State Resort Park	43
Cumberland Gap National Park	43
Cuyahoga Valley National Park	44
Dale Hollow Lake State Resort Park	44
Daniel Boone National Forest	45
Deer Creek State Park	46
Delaware State Park	46
Dillon State Park	47
The Dude Ranch	47
East Fork State Park	48
East Harbor State Park	48
Findley State Park	49
Firelands Scout Reservation	49
Florida Sea Base	50
Forked Run State Park	50
Fort Ancient	51
Fort Boonesborough State Park	51
Fort Steuben Scout Reservation	52
French Creek State Park	52
General Butler State Resort Park	53
Geneva State Park	54
Gettysburg National Military Park	54
Great Saltpatre Preserve	55
Governor Bebb Preserve	55
Grand Lake St. Mary's State Park	56
Grayson Lake State Park	56
Great Seal State Park	57
Greenbo Lake State Resort Park	57

Green River Lake State Park	58
Guilford Lake State Park	58
Harrison Lake State Park	59
Headlands Beach State Park	59
Hidden River Cave	60
Hocking Hills State Park	60
Hoosier Trails Council, BSA	61
Hueston Woods State Park	61
Independence Dam State Park	62
Indiana Dunes National Lakeshore Park	62
Indian Lake State Park	63
Jackson Lake State Park	63
John James Audubon State Park	64
Jefferson Lake State Park	64
Jenny Wiley State Resort Park	65
John Bryan State Park	65
John James Audubon State Park	66
Kelleys Island	66
Kenlake State Resort Park	67
Kentucky Dam Village State Resort Park	67
Kincaid Lake State Park	68
Kiser Lake State Park	68
Lake Alma State Park	69
Lake Barkley State Resort Park	69
Lake Cumberland State Resort Park	70
Lake Hope State Park	70
Lake Loramie State Park	71
Lake Malone State Park	71
Lake White State Park	72
Land Between the Lakes	72
Laurel Highlands River Tours	73
Lenhok'sin	73

Levi Jackson State Park	. 74
Little Miami State Park	. 74
Loveland Bike Trail	. 75
Mad River Mountain Ski Resort	. 75
Mammoth Cave	. 76
Manatoc Scout Reservation	. 76
Mary Jane Thurston State Park	. 77
Maumee Bay State Park	. 77
Maumee Scout Reservation	. 78
Metea County Park	. 78
Miami Whitewater Forest	. 79
Mohican State Park	. 79
Morgan-Monroe State Forest	. 80
Morgan's Canoe and Outdoor Center	. 80
Mosquito Lake State Park	. 81
Mt. Gilead State Park	. 81
Muscatatuck National Wildlife Refuge	. 82
Muskingum River State Park	. 82
Muskingum Valley Scout Reservation	. 83
My Old Kentucky Home State Park	. 83
Natural Bridge State Resort Park	. 84
Nelson-Kennedy Ledges State Park	. 84
New River Adventure	. 85
Nolin Lake State Park	. 85
North Country	. 86
Northern Tier National High Adventure Base	. 86
Oak Openings Preserve	. 87
Old Ben Scout Reservation	. 87
Ouabache State Park	. 88
Paint Creek State Park	. 88
Paintsville Lake State Park	. 89
Patriot's Point Naval & Maritime Museum	. 89

Pennyrile Forest State Park	90
Perfect North Slopes	
Philmont Scout Ranch	
Pike Lake State Park	
Pioneer Scout Reservation	
Pokagon State Park	
Portage Lakes State Park	
Possum Creek Metropark	
Pyramid Hill	
Quail Hollow State Park	
Ransburg Scout Reservation	
Red River Gorge	
Rockquest Climbing Center	
Rough River Dam State Resort Park	
Salt Fork State Park	
Seven Ranges Scout Reservation	
Shawnee State Forest	
Songer Whitewater	
Stonelick State Park	
Sun Watch Indian Village/Archaeological Park	
Sycamore State Park	100
Tar Hollow State Park	100
Taylorsville Lake State Park	101
Torrent Falls Climbing Adventure (now Southeast Mountain Guides)	101
Tunnel Mill Scout Reservation	102
Turkey Run State Park	102
Versailles State Park	103
Voyageur Trek	103
West Branch State Park	104
West Virginia Adventures	104
Whitewater Challengers, Inc.	105
Whitewater Memorial State Park	105

Whitewater Valley Railroad	106
Winton Woods Campground	106
Woodland Mound	107
Woodland Trails Scout Reservation	107
Wyandotte Caves	108
Yatesville Lake State Park	108
Zaleski State Forest	109

# **ACE Adventure Resort**

Address: P.O. Box 1168

Email:ace@aceraft.com

City/Area:Oak HillState:West VirginiaZip:25901Phone:877-787-3982Website:www.aceraft.com

Hiking Trails: Yes

Additional Information: Whitewater Rafting, Rock Climbing, Caving, Kayaking, Hiking, Geo Caching, Mountain Biking, Horseback Riding, Fishing

## Adams Lake State Park

Address: City/Area:	14633 State Route 41 West Union	Contact: Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	45693	State:
Phone:	Office: 740-544-3927	Zip:
	Reserve Shelters:	
	866-644-6727	
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/adamslake

**Hiking Trails:** All trails are located on the adjacent prairie maintained by the ODNR Division of Natural Areas and Preserves.

Additional Information: Fishing, Lake

# **Alum Creek State Park**

Address: City/Area: State: Zip: Phone:	Delaw Ohio 43015		Contact: Address: City: State: Zip: Phone: Email:
Organization	า:	Ohio Department of	Natural Resources
Website:		http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/alumcreek	
Hiking Trails	5:	Over 40 miles of trails winding along the lakeshore and forest	

Additional Information: 297 Campsites available, Group Campsite, Cabins, Lake, Beach

# A.W. Marion State Park

Address:	7317 Warner Huffer Road	Contact:	
City/Area:	Circleville	Address:	20635 Waterloo Road
State:	Ohio	City:	Mt. Sterling
Zip:	43113	State:	Ohio
Phone:	866-644-6727	Zip:	43143
		Phone:	740-869-3124
		Email:	

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/awmarion

**Hiking Trails:** Hargus Lake Trail – 5 miles, Squawroot Nature Trail – 1 mile

Additional Information: 60 Campsites available, Group Campsite, Lake, Fishing

# Barkcamp State Park

Address:	65330 Barkcamp Road
City/Area:	Belmont
State:	Ohio
Zip:	43718
Phone:	740-484-4064
Email:	

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/barkcamp

Hiking Trails: Lakeview Trail, Woodchuck Nature Trail, Hawthorn Trail, Hawk Trail

Additional Information: 123 campsites, Cabins, Lake, Beach, Fishing, Boat Ramp, Archery Range

### **Barren River Lake State Resort Park**

Address:	1149 State Park Road	Contact: Danny Sallee
City/Area:	Lucas	Address:
State:	Kentucky	City:
Zip:	42156	State:
Phone:	270-646-2151	Zip:
		Phone:

Email: Danny.sallee@ky.gov

Website: http://parks.ky.gov/parks/resortparks/barren-river/

Hiking Trails: 4 Miles of Trails

Additional Information: 99 Campsites, Lodge, Cottages, Lake, Fishing, Boating, Boat Ramp, Horseback Riding, Bridgadoon State Nature Preserve Nearby

## **Beaumont Scout Reservation**

Address:	Woodland & 22 <sup>nd</sup> Street	Contact:
City/Area:	Cleveland	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	44115	State:
Phone:	216-861-6060	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Greater Cleveland Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: https://lecbsa.org/beaumont/

Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: Boy Scout Summer Camp, non-summer camping available, 1,260 acres of forests, fields, wetlands, and lakes, COPE Course, Climbing Tower

## **Beaver Creek State Park**

Address:	12021 Echo Dell Road	Contact:
City/Area:	East Liverpool	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	43920	State:
Phone:	330-385-3091	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/beavercreek

Hiking Trails: 16 Miles of Hiking Trails

**Additional Information:** 50 Campsites, Group Campsite, Several Waterfalls, 2 Mountain Biking Trails, Archery Range

# **Big Bone Lick State Park**

Address:	3380 Beaver Road	
City/Area:	Union	
State:	Kentucky	City:
Zip:	41091	State:
Phone:	859-384-3522	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email: dean.henson@ky.gov

**Organization:** Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: www.parks.ky.gov/findparks/recparks/bb/

Hiking Trails: 3.5 Miles of Trails, Outdoor Museum Discovery Trail

**Additional Information:** Big Bone Lick Museum, 62 campsites, Lake, Fishing, Swimming Pool, Amphitheater, Buffalo Herd

# **Big South Fork**

Address:	4564 Leatherwood Road	Contact:	
City/Area:	Oneida	Address:	
State:	Tennessee	City:	
Zip:	37841	State:	
Phone:	423-286-7275	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	Link through website

Organization: National Park Service

Website: www.nps.gov/biso/index.htm

**Hiking Trails:** Many Trails, Section of the John Muir National Recreation Trail Passes through the Park

Additional Information: 2 Campgrounds, Mountain Biking, Whitewater Paddling, Fishing, Backpacking

# **Blue Licks Battlefield State Resort Park**

Address:	10299 Maysville Rd.	<b>Contact:</b> Rol Mack	b
City/Area:	Carlisle	Address:	
State:	Kentucky	City:	
Zip:	40311	State:	
Phone:	859-289-5507	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	Rob.mack@ky.gov

Organization: Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: www.parks.ky.gov/findparks/resortparks/bl/

**Hiking Trails:** Licking River Trail – 1 Mile, Buffalo Trace Trail - .15 Mile, Savannah Loop - .5 Mile, Indian Loop Trail - .8 Mile, Heritage Trail – 2.5 Miles, River Trail – 1 Mile

Additional Information: 51 Campsites, Lodge, Cottages, Fishing, Boating, Boat Ramp, Pay Swimming Pool, Pioneer Museum, 15 Acre Nature Preserve

### **Blue Ridge Mountains Reservation**

Address:	P.O. Box 7606	Contact:
City/Area:	Roanoke	Address:
State:	Virginia	City:
Zip:	24019	State:
Phone:	540-265-0656	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Blue Ridge Mountains Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: https://bsa-brmc.org/reservation

Hiking Trails: 100 Miles of Trails

Additional Information: Boy Scout Summer Camps; High Knoll Trail High Adventure Program includes Rock Climbing, Horseback Riding, Black Powder; Mountain Man High Adventure Outpost Program; Voyageur High Adventure Program includes Canoeing; Year Round Camping

## **Blue Rock State Park**

Address: City/Area:	7924 Cutler Lake Road Blue Rock		Dillon State Park 5265 Dillon Hills Drive
State:	Ohio		Nashport
Zip:	43720		Ohio
Phone:	740-453-4377	Zip:	43830

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/bluerock

Hiking Trails: Several Miles Available

Additional Information: 97 Campsites, 3 Cabins, Lake, Beach, Boat Ramp, Fishing Connected to the Blue Rock State Forest

# **Bluespring Caverns**

Address:	1459 Bluespring Caverns Ro	ad Contact:
City/Area:	Bedford	Address:
State:	Indiana	City:
Zip:	47421	State:
Phone:	812-279-9471	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization:

Website: www.bluespringcaverns.com

Hiking Trails: No

Additional Information: Caving, Guided Boat Tours

#### **Breaks Interstate Park**

Address:	PO Box 100		
City/Area:	Breaks	Address:	PO Box 100
State:	Virginia	City:	Breaks
Zip:	24607	State:	Virginia
Phone:	1-800-933-PARK	Zip:	24607
		Phone:	800-982-5122
		Email:	

#### **Organization:**

Website: www.breakspark.com

#### Hiking Trails: Yes

Additional Information: 4,500 acres of Woodland, Deepest Gorge East of the Mississippi River, the Towers and other Rock Formations, Caves, Pow Wow Cave, Lake, Pedal Boats, Swimming Pool, Horseback Riding, Amphitheater, Rustic Lodge, Cottages, Campsites

### **Brown County State Park**

Address:State Road 46City/Area:NashvilleState:IndianaZip:47448Phone:812-988-6406

Organization: Indiana State Park Website: www.browncountystatepark.com Hiking Trails: Over 12 Miles of Trails Additional Information: 16,000 Acres, Camping, Fishing, Swimming Pool, Mountain Biking

# **Buck Creek State Park**

Address:1901 Buck Creek LaneCity/Area:SpringfieldState:OhioZip:45502Phone:937-322-5284Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/buckcreek Hiking Trails: More than 8 Mile of Trails Additional Information: 111 Campsites, Lake, Boating, Swimming Beach, Frisbee Golf

## **Buckeye Trail**

Address:	Contact:	
City/Area:	Address:	P.O. Box 254
State:	City:	Worthington
Zip:	State:	Ohio
Phone:	Zip:	43085
	Phone:	
	Email:	info@buckeyetrail.org

**Organization:** Buckeye Trail Association

Website: www.buckeyetrail.org

Hiking Trails: Buckeye Trail - 1,444 Miles

Additional Information: Trail runs from Ohio River in Cincinnati to Lake Erie

# **Burr Oak State Park**

Address:10220 Burr Oak Lodge RoadCity/Area:GlousterState:OhioZip:45732Phone:740-767-3570

#### Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/burroak Hiking Trails: 28 Miles of Trails, Buckeye Trail goes through Park, Burr Oak Backpack Trail is challenging and enjoyable for backpackers – 18 miles Additional Information: 94 Campsites, Cabins, Lake, Boating, Fishing, Swimming Beach, Wayne National Forest borders park

#### **Brookville Lake**

Address:	10064 Overlook Road	Contact:	Park Manager
City/Area:	Brookville	Address:	10064 Overlook Road
State:	Indiana	City:	Brookville
Zip:	47012	State:	Indiana
Phone:	765-647-6701	Zip:	47012
		Phone:	765-647-6701
		Email:	

Organization: US Army Corps of Engineers

#### Website:

http://www.lrl.usace.army.mil/Missions/Civil-Works/Recreation/Lakes/Brookville-Lake/

Hiking Trails: Yes

Additional Information: Camping, Boat Rentals, Fishing, Large lake area for aquatic activities, Swimming

# **Caesar Creek State Park**

8570 East S.R. 73 Waynesville, Ohio 45068

Park Office – (513) 897-3055 Camp Office – (937) 488-4595 Nature Center -- (513) 897-2437

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources **Website:** http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/caesarcreek **Hiking Trails:** 43 Miles of Trails, link to <u>map</u> **Additional Information:** 

- 1,300 foot public beach and swimming area
- The park's nature center houses interesting displays of the cultural and natural history of the area
- Naturalist programs are offered year round
- The pioneer village features 15 historic buildings depicting life in the early 1800s
- 283 Campsites, Cabins, 11 reservable shelters
- Mountain Biking Trails 3.5 miles east, 16 miles difficult Generally, not a good location to take scouts mountain biking. John Bryan is a great location!\

Review – This could be a decent place for an introductory hike. The terrain is rolling which will challenge beginners and interesting enough to keep others occupied. There is lots of space for fishing. I generally find the area crowded in the summer and prefer smaller, more isolated places to camp.

# **Camp Bear Creek**

Address:7417 S. Scout RoadCity/Area:ConnersvilleState:IndianaZip:47331Phone:765-825-6144

Contact:Crossroads of America CouncilAddress:1900 N. Meridian StreetCity:IndianapolisState:IndianaZip:46202Phone:317-925-1900Email:

**Organization:** Crossroads of America Council, Boy Scouts of America **Website:** <u>www.crossroadsbsa.org/101</u>

#### Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: 10 Campsites, Canoeing, Dining Hall, Swimming Pool, 2 Lakes, Orienteering Course

Review: I've visited the camp several times for orienteering events. It's a great camp but there is very little information available about the camp online. I was able to find this <u>map</u>. The camp has some excellent facilities and I would recommend it for a troop campout.

### **Camp Belzer**

Address:	6102 Boyscout Road
City/Area:	Indianapolis
State:	Indiana
Zip:	46226
Phone:	317-546-6031

Crossroads of America Council 1900 N. Meridian Street Indianapolis Indiana 46202 317-925-1900

Organization: Crossroads of America Council, Boy Scouts of America Website: <u>https://campbelzer.org</u> Hiking Trails: Akela Trail Additional Information: 200 acre day camp that's been in operation for 100 years. Archery, canoeing, STEM, adventure course, shooting

# Camp Berry

Address:2100 Broad AvenueCity/Area:FindlayState:OhioZip:45840Phone:419-422-4356

Contact: Address: City: State: Zip: Phone: Email:

**Organization:** Black Swamp Area Council, Boy Scouts of America **Website:** http://www.blackswampbsa.org/camping/camp-berry/63302

Hiking Trails: Yes

Additional Information: 360 acres, 4 acre Lake, 15 Campsites, 6 Cabins, Swimming Pool, Shooting Range, 50 foot Climbing Tower, Outdoor Amphitheater, COPE Course

# **Camp Buckeye**

Address:	10055 Camp Road N.W.	Contact:	
City/Area:	Beach City	Address:	
State:	Ohio	City:	
Zip:	44608	State:	
Phone:	330-756-2380	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	info@campbuckeye.org

Organization:

Website: www.campbuckeye.org

Hiking Trails: Yes

Additional Information: Camping, Swimming Pool, Lodge, Shelters, Chapel, Amphitheater, Cabins, Adirondacks, Low Ropes Course, Sports Area, Petting Zoo, Toboggan Run

# **Camp Buffalo**

Address:	9400 N. Boy Scout Road
City/Area:	Monticello
State:	Indiana
Zip:	47960
Phone:	574-278-7114

Sagamore Council P.O. Box 865 Kokomo Indiana 46903 800-844-0537 sagamore@sagamoresignals.com

Organization: Sagamore Council, Boy Scouts of America Website: www.campbuffalo.com Hiking Trails: Yes

Additional Information: Boy Scout Summer Camp, 16 Campsites, Liberty Lake, Fishing, along Tippecanoe River, Canoeing, Dining Hall, Nature Lodge, Chapel, Campfire Ring, Winter Quarters, Ivey Lodge, Shooting Sports, Swimming Pool, Climbing Tower, Mountain Biking Camp Map

Email:

# **Camp Butler**

Address:	800 W. Streetsboro Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Peninsula	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	44264	State:
Phone:	330-657-2592	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Great Trail Council, Boy Scouts of America Website: http://manatoc.org/ Hiking Trails:

**Additional Information:** 17 Acre Lake, Boating, Canoeing, Swimming Pool, Conference Center, Dining Hall

# **Camp Chief Little Turtle**

Address:	2282 W. 500 S.
City/Area:	Pleasant Lake
State:	Indiana
Zip:	46779
Phone: (260	) 475-5099 (Summer only)

Organization: Anthony Wayne Area Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: https://www.ccltbsa.org/

#### Hiking Trails: Yes

Additional Information: Boy Scout Summer Camp, Lake, 12 Campsites, 2 Heated Lodges, COPE, Program Areas – Aquatics, ATV, Climbing, Ecology/Conservation, Extra Activities, Fishing, Handicraft, Outdoor skills, COPE, Shooting Sports, Skilled Trades, Soaring Eagles, Sports & Safety, Top Scout, Turtle Quest

# **Camp Craig**

Address:	6113 Price Road	Contact:	Mike Swofford, Camping Executive
City/Area:	Loveland	Address:	10078 Reading Road
State:	Ohio	City:	Cincinnati
Zip:	45140	State:	Ohio
Phone:	513-831-8311	Zip:	45241
		Phone:	513-577-7700
		Email:	camping@danbeard.org

Organization: Dan Beard Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: www.danbeard.org

Hiking Trails: Yes

Additional Information: Adjacent to Camp Friedlander, Year Round Camping, Several camp sites, Meeting Rooms & Shelters, Swimming Pool

# Camp Falling Rock

Address:	12637 Houdeshell Road
City/Area:	Newark
State:	Ohio
Zip:	43055
Phone:	740-745-5327

Email:

800-433-4051 questions@skcbsa.org

Organization: Simon Kenton Council, Boy Scouts of America Website: https://skcscouts.org/campfallingrock/ Hiking Trails: Additional Information: Boy Scout Summer Camp, Pool, Amphitheater, Covered Bridge, Lake, Water Sports, Dining Hall, Shelters, Campsites

# **Camp Friedlander**

Address: City/Area: State:	581 Ibold Road Loveland Ohio	Contact: Address: City:	Jason Neal 10078 Reading Road Cincinnati
Zip:	45140	State:	Ohio
Phone:	513-831-8311	Zip:	45241
		Phone:	513-577-7700
		Email:	camping@danbeard.org

Organization: Dan Beard Council, BSA

Website: www.danbeard.org

#### Hiking Trails: Yes

Additional Information: Boy Scout Summer Camp, Year Round Camping, 19 camp sites, Dining Hall, Meeting Rooms, Shelters, 18 acre Lake, Boating, Catch & Release Fishing, COPE & Climbing Course, Swimming Pool, Shooting Ranges, Archery Range, Basketball Court

# **Camp Hugh Taylor Birch**

Address: 4057 Swimming Pool Rd. City/Area:Yellow Springs

**Contact:** Karen Vance at the Council Service Center at karen.vance@scouting.org or 937-325-6449 x102

State:OhioZip:45387Phone:937-325-6449

Organization: Tecumseh Council, Boy Scouts of America Website: http://www.tecumsehcouncilbsa.org/Camping/CampBirch/ Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: Boy Scout Summer Camp, 440 acres, Dining Hall, Swimming Pool, 10 acre Lake

# **Camp Kiashuta**

Address:	47000 Scout Camp Road Contact:		
City/Area:	Long Bottom Address: 733 7 <sup>th</sup> Avenue		
State:	Ohio	City:	Huntington
Zip:	45743	State:	West Virginia
Phone:		Zip:	25701
		Phone:	740-591-3988
		Email:	

Organization: Buckskin Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: http://www.buckskin.org/Camping/CampKiashuta1/

Hiking Trails: Yes, 3 Mile Trail

Additional Information: Camping

# Camp Kikthawenund

Address:	7651 W. 500 N.
City/Area:	Frankton
State:	Indiana
Zip:	46044
Phone:	765-552-7400

Crossroads of America Council 1900 N. Meridian Street Indianapolis Indiana 46202 317-925-1900

Organization: Crossroads of America Council, Boy Scouts of America Website: www.crossroadsbsa.org Hiking Trails: Additional Information: 9 Camp Sites, 5 Cabins, Swimming Pool, Lake, Canoeing, Dining Hall, Archery Range, BB Gun Range

# **Camp Krietenstein**

Address:	6443 E. County Road 575 N	Contact:	Crossroads of America Council
City/Area:	Center Point	Address:	1900 N. Meridian Street
State:	Indiana	City:	Indianapolis
Zip:	47840	State:	Indiana
Phone:	317-925-1900	Zip:	46202
		Phone:	317-925-1900
		Email:	

Organization: Crossroads of America Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: www.crossroadsbsa.org

Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: Boy Scout Summer Camp, Cabins, Lake, Aquatics, Rowboats, Canoeing, Sailboats, Shooting Sports, Outdoor Skills Area

# Camp Lakota

2100 Broad Avenue
Findlay
Ohio
45840
419-422-4356

#### Email:

Organization: Black Swamp Area Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: http://www.blackswampbsa.org/camping/camp-lakota/63303

#### Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: Boy Scout Summer Camp, Camping, Aquatics Activities, Shooting Sports, COPE

### **Camp Lazarus**

Address:	4422 Columbus Pike	Contact:	
City/Area:	Delaware	Address:	
State:	Ohio	City:	
Zip:	43015	State:	
Phone:	740-548-5502	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	camplazarus@skcbsa.org

Organization: Simon Kenton Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: https://skcscouts.org/camp-lazarus/

#### Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: Year Round Camping, Swimming Pool, Cabins, Fishing, Dining Hall, Shelters

# Camp McKinley

Address:37748 Furnace RoadCity/Area:LisbonState:OhioZip:44432Phone:330-424-0256

#### Email:

Organization: Buckeye Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: http://www.buckeyecouncil.org/Camping/CampMcKinley/

Hiking Trails: Yes

Additional Information: 300 Acres, Cabins, Year Round Camping, Dining Hall

# **Camp Miakonda**

Address:	5600 W. Sylvania Avenue	Contact:	Erie Shores Council, BSA
City/Area:	Toledo	Address:	P.O. Box 337
State:	Ohio	City:	Toledo
Zip:	43623	State:	Ohio
Phone:	419-241-7293	Zip:	43697
		Phone:	419-241-7293
		Email:	Ellen.watkins@scouting.org

Organization: Erie Shores Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: www.camp-miakonda.org Hiking Trails: Additional Information: Cabins, COPE

# Camp Michaels

Address:	3486 Hathaway Road
City/Area:	Union
State:	Kentucky
Zip:	41091
Phone:	

Mike Swofford 10078 Reading Road Cincinnati Ohio 45241 513-9577-7700 camping@danbeard.org

Organization: Dan Beard Council, Boy Scouts of America Website: http://www.danbeard.org/Campmichaels

Hiking Trails: Arrowhead Trail

Additional Information: 675 acres, Primitive Facilities, 11 Campsites, 4 Shelters, Lodge with Kitchen, Amphitheater, Chapel, 2 Open Activity Fields, Ideal for Hiking or High Adventure Camping, Great Place for Philmont Preparation, Orienteering Course Available through Website

Email:

# **Camp Otter Run**

Address:	7647 County Road 144	Contact:	Simon Kenton Council, BSA
City/Area:	East Liberty	Address:	1901 E. Dublin-Granville Road P.O. Box 29207
State:	Ohio	City:	Columbus
Zip:	43319	State:	Ohio
Phone:		Zip:	43229
		Phone:	614-436-7200
		Email:	questions@skcbsa.org

Organization: Simon Kenton Council, Boy Scouts of America Website: https://skcscouts.org/camp-otter-run/ Hiking Trails: Nature Trail Additional Information: Primitive Camping

# Camp Oyo

Address: City/Area:	168 Shawnee Road West Portsmouth	Contact: Address:	Simon Kenton Council, BSA 1901 E. Dublin-Granville Road P.O. Box 29207
State:	Ohio	City:	Columbus
Zip:	45663	State:	Ohio
Phone:	740-858-2641	Zip:	43229
		Phone:	614-436-7200
		Email:	questions@skcbsa.org

Organization: Simon Kenton Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: https://skcscouts.org/camp-oyo-3/

Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: 52 Acres, Dining Hall, 6 Lodges, 2 Cabins, Handicrafts Area, Swimming Pool

# **Camp Red Wing**

Address: City/Area: State: Zip: Phone:	5757 E. Inlow Springs Road Muncie Indiana 47302 765-288-0724	Contact: Address: City: State: Zip: Phone:	Crossroads of America Council 1900 N. Meridian Street Indianapolis Indiana 46202 317-925-1900
		Phone: Email:	317-925-1900

Organization: Crossroads of America Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: http://www.crossroadsbsa.org/101 Hiking Trails: Additional Information: Canoeing, White River

# Camp Rodman

Address:11400 State Street NECity/Area:AllianceState:OhioZip:44601Phone:

Buckeye Council Service Center 2301 13<sup>th</sup> Street, NW Canton Ohio 44708 330-580-4272

Email:

**Organization:** Buckeye Council, Boy Scouts of America **Website:** http://www.buckeyecouncil.org/Camping/CampRodman **Hiking Trails:** Yes **Additional Information:** Primitive Camping, 2 Pavilions, Amphitheater

# Camp Stambaugh

Address:	3712 Leffington Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Canfield	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	44406	State:
Phone:	330-533-4538	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Great Western Reserve Council, Boy Scouts of America Website: http://gtcbsa.org/manatoc/stambaugh-100.html Hiking Trails:

**Additional Information:** Camping, Dining Hall, Aquatics, Swimming Pool, Shooting Sports, Cabins, Adirondacks

# Camp Stigwandish

 Address:
 7497 Ross Road

 City/Area:
 Madison

 State:
 Ohio

 Zip:
 44057

 Phone:
 440-298-3279

Organization: Great Western Reserve Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: http://councils.scouting.org/Council440/Camping/Camp%20Stigwandish

Hiking Trails:

**Additional Information:** Year Round Camping, 350 Acres, Cabins, Adirondacks, Dining Hall, Archery Range, Rifle Range, Canoeing

### Camp To-pe-ne-bee

Address:	0377 N. Holmesville R	load Contact:
City/Area:	Michigan City	Address:
State:	Indiana	City:
Zip:	46360	State:
Phone:	219-874-9455	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: LaSalle Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: https://www.lasallecouncilbsa.org/camptopenebee

Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: Camping, Training Center

# **Camp Tuscazoar**

Address:6066 Boy Scout Rd. NECity/Area:Zoarville/DoverState:OhioZip:44622Phone:330-859-2288Email:camptuscazoar@aol.com

Organization: Website: www.tuscazoar.org Hiking Trails: Additional Information: Geocaching, Maple Syrup Production, Tent Camping, Cabins, Educational Programs available

## **Camp Wildwood**

Address:	5103 East Old Maple Avenue	e Contact:	Crossroads of America Council
City/Area:	Terre Haute	Address:	1900 N. Meridian Street
State:	Indiana	City:	Indianapolis
Zip:	47803	State:	Indiana
Phone:	317-925-1900	Zip:	46202
		Phone:	317-925-1900
		Email:	

Organization: Crossroads of America Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: http://www.crossroadsbsa.org/101 Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: 3 Cabins

# Carr Creek State Park

Address:2086 Smithboro Rd., HWY 15City/Area:SassafrasState:KentuckyZip:41759Phone:606-642-4050Zip:Phone:Email:CarrCiter

. CarrCreek@ky.gov

Organization: Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: http://parks.ky.gov/parks/recreationparks/carr-creek/

Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: 39 Campsites, Fishing, Lake, Boating, Swimming beach

## **Carriage Hill Metropark**

Address:	7800 East Shull Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Dayton	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	45424	State:
Phone:	937-275-7275	Zip:
		Phone:
	Em	ail.

Email:

**Organization:** Five Rivers Metroparks

Website: www.metroparks.org/Parks/CarriageHill/Home.aspx

**Hiking Trails:** 5 Miles of Trails

Additional Information: Group Camping, Fishing, Horseback Riding, Cross Country Skiing

## **Carter Caves State Resort Park**

Address:	344 Caveland Drive	Contact:	
City/Area:	Olive Hill	Address:	
State:	Kentucky	City:	
Zip:	41164	State:	
Phone:	800-325-0059	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	CarterCaves@ky.gov

**Organization:** Kentucky Department of Parks

**Website:** http://parks.ky.gov/parks/resortparks/carter-caves/ **Hiking Trails:** 26 Miles of Trails, Kiser Hollow Trail – 10 Miles

Additional Information: 89 Campsites, Lodge, Cottages, Two Group Camp Buildings - Each Building Contains 6 Bunk Beds Without Mattresses, Fishing, Boating, Boat Ramp, Swimming Pool, Horseback Riding, Mountain Biking, Wild Caving

# **Cary Camp**

Address:	6286 State Road 26 East	Contact:	Sagamore Council
City/Area:	Lafayette	Address:	P.O. Box 865
State:	Indiana	City:	Kokomo
Zip:	47905	State:	Indiana
Phone:	765-447-1990	Zip:	46903
		Phone:	765-452-8253
		Email:	sagamore@sagamoresignals.com

Organization: Sagamore Council, Boy Scouts of America Website: www.carycamp.com Hiking Trails: Yes Additional Information: 5 Campsites, Cabins, Tecumseh Lodge, Dining Hall, Shelters, Swimming Pool, Chapel

# **Catawba Island State Park**

Address:	4049 E. Moores Dock	Road Contact:
City/Area:	Port Clinton	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	43452	State:
Phone:	866-644-6727	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/catawbaisland

Hiking Trails: No

Additional Information: Day-use Park, Located on Shore of Lake Erie, Fishing Pier, Boat Launch Ramp, Picnic Areas

#### **Chesapeake Bay High Adventure Sailing Experience**

Address:	11721 Jefferson Avenue	Contact:
City/Area:	Newport News	Address:
State:	Virginia	City:
Zip:	23606	State:
Phone:	757-595-3356	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Colonial Virginia Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: www.cvcboyscouts.org

Hiking Trails: No

Additional Information: High Adventure Camp, In-base Aquatics program including motorboating, waterskiing, and small boat sailing, Outpost Sailing Program including a weeklong sailboat trip

# **Chief Logan Scout Reservation**

Address:	3600 Scout Camp Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Ray	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	45672	State:
Phone:	740-702-2272	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Simon Kenton Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: https://skcscouts.org/chief-logan-reservation-boy-scout-summer-camp/

#### Hiking Trails:

**Additional Information:** Boy Scout Summer Camp, Dining Hall, 1<sup>st</sup> Year Camper Program, Rappelling & Climbing Tower, COPE, Frontiersmen Program, Archery Range, Rifle Range, Aquatics, Swimming, Boating, Handicrafts Area, Nature Area

## Chilo Lock #34 Park

Address:	521 County Park Road	Contact:	Clermont County Park District
City/Area:	Chilo	Address:	2228 Highway 50
State:	Ohio	City:	Batavia
Zip:	45112	State:	Ohio
Phone:	513-732-2977	Zip:	45103
		Phone:	513-732-2977
		Email:	

**Organization:** Clermont County Park District

Website: http://clermontparks.org/chilo-lock-34-park/

#### Hiking Trails: Yes

Additional Information: 39 acres overlooking the Ohio River, Two Yurts available for overnight camping, Borders Crooked Run Nature Preserve, Great Winter Camping, Boat Ramp on Ohio River, 2 Miles from Meldahl Locks and Dam, 1.5 Acre Mitigation Wetland

## **Clark State Forest**

Address:Box 119Contact:City/Area:HenryvilleAddress:State:IndianaCity: Zip:47126State:Phone: 812-294-4306Zip:Phone:

Email:

Organization: Indiana Department of Natural Resources

Website: www.in.gov/dnr/forestry/4827.htm

Hiking Trails: Knobstone Trail – 59 miles, 5 Miles of Mountain Biking Trails

Additional Information: Primitive Camping, Fishing, Hiking, Horseback Riding, Mountain Biking

## **Claytor Lake Aquatics Base**

Address:	4100 Adventure Base Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Radford	Address:
State:	Virginia	City:
Zip:	24141	State:
Phone:	540-633-1238	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Blue Ridge Mountains Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: https://bsa-brmc.org/claytorlake

Hiking Trails: No

Additional Information: High Adventure Camp, SCUBA diving, PADI Open Water Dive Certification Program, Wakeboarding, Kayaking, Rowboats, Motor boating, Waterskiing

# **Clifty Falls State Park**

Address:	1501 Green Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Madison	Address:
State:	Indiana	City:
Zip:	47250	State:
Phone:	812-273-8885	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Indiana Department of Natural Resources

Website: www.in.gov/dnr/parklake/2985.htm

Hiking Trails: Yes

Additional Information: 165 Campsites, Nature Center, Swimming Pool

# **Climb** Time

Address:	10898 Kenwood Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Cincinnati	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	45242	State:
Phone:	513-891-4850	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization:

Website: www.ctoba.com

Hiking Trails: No

Additional Information: Indoor Climbing & Rappelling

# **Columbus-Belmont State Park**

Address:	350 Park Road
City/Area:	Columbus
State:	Kentucky
Zip:	42032
Phone:	270-677-2327

Contact: Address: City: State: Zip: Phone: Email: ColumbusBelmont@ky.gov

**Organization:** Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: http://parks.ky.gov/parks/recreationparks/columbus-belmont/

Hiking Trails: 2.5 Miles of Trails through Civil War Trenches

Additional Information: 38 Campsites, Civil War Museums

#### **Cowan Lake State Park**

Address:	1750 Osborne Roa	d Contact:
City/Area:	Wilmington	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	45177	State:
Phone:	937-382-1096	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/cowanlake

Hiking Trails: 4 Miles Total, Lotus Cove Trail, Emerald Woods Trail

Additional Information: 17 Campsites, Shower House, Beach, Boat Launch Ramp

## **Crooked Run Nature Preserve**

Address:	100 Crooked Run
City/Area:	Chilo
State:	Ohio
Zip:	45112
Phone:	513-732-2977

Contact:Clermont County Park DistrictAddress:2228 Highway 50City:BataviaState:OhioZip:45103Phone:513-732-2977Email:

Organization: Clermont County Park Service

Website: http://clermontparks.org/crooked-run-nature-preserve/

**Hiking Trails:** 1 mile nature trail through meadow, pond, estuary, forest, and along the Ohio River

Additional Information: Camping available at adjacent Chilo Lock #34 Park, Wildlife Observation Blinds, 77 acres

## **Cub World**

Address:	6035 Price Road	Contact:	Mike Swofford
City/Area:	Loveland	Address:	10078 Reading Road
State:	Ohio	City:	Cincinnati
Zip:	45140	State:	Ohio
Phone:	513-831-8311	Zip:	45241
		Phone:	513-577-7700
		Email:	camping@danbeard.org

Organization: Dan Beard Council, BSA

Website: http://www.danbeard.org/CubCamp

Hiking Trails: Short Nature Trail along Little Miami River ideal for plant identification

Additional Information: Cub Scout Summer Camp, Year Round Camping, Castle with Dorm Style Rooms, Fort with Dorm Style Rooms, Mountain Man Village with Tents, Miners Camp with Tents, Dining Pavilion, Meeting Rooms, Shelter, Bouldering Wall, 2 BB Shooting Ranges, Archery Range, Action Archery Range, Volleyball Court, Basketball Court

# **Cumberland Falls State Resort Park**

Address:	7351 Highway 90
City/Area:	Corbin
State:	Kentucky
Zip:	40701
Phone:	606-528-4121

Contact: Address: City: State: Zip: Phone: Email: CumberlandFalls@ky.gov

**Organization:** Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: www.parks.ky.gov/findparks/resortparks/cf/

Hiking Trails: 17 Miles of Trails, Moonbow Trail

Additional Information: 50 Campsites, Lodge, Cottages, Fishing, Pay Swimming Pool, White Water Rafting Guided Trips Available, Horseback Riding, The Blair Museum located in the lodge features Native American artifacts and exhibits relating to area plants, animals, and history, Adjacent to Daniel Boone National Forest

#### **Cumberland Gap National Park**

Address: 91	Bartlett park Road	Contact:	
City/Area:	Middlesboro	Address:	
State:	Kentucky	City:	
Zip:	40965	State:	
Phone:	606-248-2817	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	Link through website

Organization: National Park Service

Website: www.nps.gov/cuga/index.htm

**Hiking Trails:** 70 Miles of Trails, Ridge Trail – 21 Miles **Additional Information:** Group Camping, Backcountry Camping, Cabin, Backpacking

# **Cuyahoga Valley National Park**

Address:15610 Vaughn RoadCity/Area:BrecksvilleState:OhioZip:44141Phone:330-657-2752

Contact: Address: City: State: Zip: Phone: Email:

Organization: National Park Service, U.S. Department of the Interior

Website: www.nps.gov/cuva

**Hiking Trails:** Yes, 125 miles of trails within park, Ohio & Erie Canal Towpath Trail, Bike & Hike Trail, Buckeye Trail runs through park (1,200 mile total length), Horse Trails

Additional Information: Camping, Fishing, Canoeing, Kayaking, Snow Skiing, Canal Visitor Center

#### Dale Hollow Lake State Resort Park

5970 State Park Road	Contact:	
Burkesville	Address:	
Kentucky	City:	
42717	State:	
270-433-7431	Zip:	
	Phone:	
	Email:	DaleHollow@ky.gov
	Burkesville Kentucky 42717	BurkesvilleAddress:KentuckyCity:42717State:270-433-7431Zip: Phone:

Organization: Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: http://parks.ky.gov/parks/resortparks/dale-hollow/

Hiking Trails: 15 Miles of Trails

Additional Information: 144 Campsites, Lodge, 3,398 Acres, Fishing, Spear Fishing, Boating, Boat Ramp, Waterskiing, Swimming, SCUBA Permitted in Lake but no equipment available at park, Horseback Riding, Mountain Biking

## **Daniel Boone National Forest**

Address:	1700 Bypass Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Winchester	Address:
State:	Kentucky	City:
Zip:	40391-0391	State:
Phone:	859-745-3100	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: USDA Forest Service

Website: www.fs.fed.us/r8/boone/

**Hiking Trails:** Over 600 Miles of Trails, Amphitheater Trail – .1 Miles, Double Arch Trail – 2.5 Miles, The Daniel Boone Hut – .6 Miles, Tower Rock Trail – 1 Mile, Courthouse Rock Trail – 2.1 Miles, Auxier Branch Trail – .8 Miles, Chimney Top Trail – .3 Miles, Whistling Arch Trail – .2 Miles, Auxier Ridge Trail – 2.1 Miles, Gray's Arch Trail – .3 Miles, Princess Arch Trail – .2 Miles, Wildcat Trail – 1.3 Miles, Cliff Trail – .3 Miles, Rock Bridge Trail – 1.4 Miles, Rush Ridge Trail – 1 Mile, Buck Trail – 1.5 Miles, Hidden Arch Trail – 1.2 Miles, Sky Bridge Trail – .7 Miles, Silvermine Arch Trail – 1.5 Miles, Sheltowee Trace National Recreation Trail – 269 Miles, Pinch-Em-Tight Trail – 1.4 Miles, Whittleton Branch Trail – 1.8 Miles, Angel Windows Trail – .3 Miles, Rough Trail – 8.4 Miles, Koomer Ridge Trail – 2.6 Miles, Swift Camp Creek Trail – 7.8 Miles

Additional Information: Backpacking

### **Deer Creek State Park**

Address:20635 State Park Road 20City/Area:Mt. SterlingState:OhioZip:43143Phone:740-869-3124

#### Email:

Organization:Ohio Department of Natural ResourcesWebsite:http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/deercreekHiking Trails:Meadow Trail – 1 Mile, Rolling Hills Trail – 2.5 Miles, Marsh Walk Trail – 1Mile, Ridge Trail – 1.5 Miles, Adena Ridge Trail - .75 Miles, Van Horn Trail – 2 Miles,<br/>Snowmobile Trail – 18 MilesAdditional Information:232 Campsites, Fitness Trail, Lake, Swimming Beach, Fishing,<br/>Boating, 1.2 Mile Mountain Biking Trail

#### **Delaware State Park**

5202 U.S. 23 North	Contact:
Delaware	Address:
Ohio	City:
43015	State:
866-644-6727	Zip:
	Phone:
	Email:
	Delaware Ohio 43015

 Organization:
 Ohio Department of Natural Resources

 Website:
 http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/delaware

 Hiking Trails:
 Big Foot Trail – 1.5 Miles, Lakeview Trail – 1.6 Miles, Briar Patch Trail – 1.5 Miles, Mink Run Trail – 1 Mile

 Additional Information:
 211 Campsites, Lake, Boating, Fishing, Swimming Beach, Disc Golf Course

# **Dillon State Park**

Address:5265 Dillon Hills DriveCity/Area:NashportState:OhioZip:43830Phone:740-453-4377

#### Email:

Organization:Ohio Department of Natural ResourcesWebsite:http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/dillonHiking Trails:Ruffed Grouse Nature Trail – ¾ Miles, Licking Bend Trail – 6 Miles,Blackberry Ridge Trail – 1 Mile, King Ridge Loop – 1.1 Miles, Hickory Grove Loop – 1.5 MilesAdditional Information:195 Campsites, Lake, Boating, Swimming Pool, Fishing, Rifle Range,Pistol Range

#### The Dude Ranch

Address:	3205 Waynesville Road	Contact:	
City/Area:	Morrow	Address:	4338 Glendale-Milford Road
State:	Ohio	City:	Cincinnati
Zip:	45252	State:	Ohio
Phone:	513-421-3833	Zip:	45242
		Phone:	
		Email:	

#### **Organization:**

Website: https://duderanch.org/find-a-ranch

Hiking Trails: Additional Information: Pony Rides, Steer Roping, Riding Lessons

# East Fork State Park

Address:3294 Elklick RoadCity/Area:BethelState:OhioZip:45106Phone:513-734-4323

#### Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/eastfork Hiking Trails: Backpack Trail – 14 Miles, Steven Newman Worldwalker Perimeter Trail – 32 Miles, Other Shorter Trails Additional Information: 399 Campsites, Lake, Beach, Boat Ramp, 5 Mile Mountain Biking Trail

#### **East Harbor State Park**

Address:	1169 N. Buck Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Lakeside-Marblehead	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	43440	State:
Phone:	419-734-4424	Zip:
		Phone:
		_

Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/eastharbor

**Hiking Trails:** 10 Miles Total, Middle Harbor Trail - .75 Miles, Wetlands Trail – 2 Miles, South Beach Trail – 2.5 Miles, Water's Edge Trail – 1 Mile, West Harbor Trail - .75 Miles **Additional Information:** 205 Campsites, Boat Launch Ramp, On Lake Erie, Swimming Beach, Fishing

# **Findley State Park**

 Address:
 25381 State Route 58

 City/Area:
 Wellington

 State:
 Ohio

 Zip:
 44090

 Phone:
 440-647-4490

#### Email:

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources **Website:** http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/findley **Hiking Trails:** 16 Miles Total (including 1.6 Miles of statewide Buckeye Trail), Self Guided Interpretive Trail, Hickory Grove Trail – 1.1 Miles, Wyandot Trail – 1 Mile, Thorn Trail – 8 Miles Paved for Biking **Additional Information:** 272 Campsites, 93 Acre Lake, Boating, Fishing, Swimming Beach,

Mountain Biking on all trails permitted, Cycling Trail – 8 Miles, Disc Golf Course

## **Firelands Scout Reservation**

Address:	13782 Gore Orphanage Road Contact:	
City/Area:	Wakeman Address:	
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	44889	State:
Phone:	800-334-5910	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Heart of Ohio Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: http://www.firelandsscoutreservation.com/ Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: Cabins, Swimming Pool, Two Dining Halls, Rifle Range, Shotgun Range, Archery Range, Obstacle Course, 23 Acre Lake, Fishing

# Florida Sea Base

Address:	P.O. Box 1206
City/Area:	Islamorado
State:	Florida
Zip:	33036
Phone:	305-664-4173

#### Email:

Organization: Boy Scouts of America Website: www.bsaseabase.org Hiking Trails: No Additional Information: National High Adventure Base, Several Adventures including Sailing, SCUBA Diving, and Snorkeling

#### **Forked Run State Park**

Address:	63300 State Route 124	Contact:
City/Area:	Reedsville	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	45772	State:
Phone:	740-378-6206	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/forkedrun

Hiking Trails: Lakeview Trail - 2.6 Miles, Riverview Trail - .75

**Additional Information:** Forked Run Lake, 198 Campsites, Boating, Fishing, Swimming Beach

## **Fort Ancient**

 Address:
 6123 St. Rt. 350

 City/Area:
 Oregonia

 State:
 Ohio

 Zip:
 45054

 Phone:
 513-932-4421

#### Email:

Organization: Ohio Historical Society Website: https://www.ohiohistory.org/visit/museum-and-site-locator/fort-ancient-earthworks Hiking Trails: Yes Additional Information: Native American Earthen Burial Mounds, Museum

## Fort Boonesborough State Park

Address:	4375 Boonesborough Road	Contact:	
City/Area:	Richmond	Address:	
State:	Kentucky	City:	
Zip:	40475	State:	
Phone:	859-527-3131	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	Booncamp@bellsouth.net

Organization: Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: http://parks.ky.gov/parks/recreationparks/fort-boonesborough/

Hiking Trails: Kentucky Riverwalk Trail

Additional Information: Fort Boonesborough has been reconstructed as a working fort complete with cabins, blockhouses and furnishings. Resident artisans perform craft demonstrations and give modernday visitors a true sense of what life was like for pioneers in Kentucky. The Kentucky River Museum provides visitors with insight into the lives of families who lived on the river and worked the locks and dams in the 1900s. Camping, Swimming Pool, Fishing, Boat Ramps.

# **Fort Steuben Scout Reservation**

Address:	RD #2 79601 Adams	Road Contact:
City/Area:	Freeport	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:		State:
Phone:	740-942-3438	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Ohio River Valley Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: https://www.fssr-bsa.org/

Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: Boy Scout Summer Camp, Handicrafts Area, Aquatics, Lake, Swimming, Boating, Archery Range, Rifle Range, Nature Area, Scoutcraft Area, Trailblazer Program

## French Creek State Park

Address:	843 Park Road	Contact:	
City/Area:	Elverson	Address:	
State:	Pennsylvania	City:	
Zip:	19520	State:	
Phone:	610-582-9680	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	frenchcreeksp@state.pa.us

Organization: Pennsylvania Department of Conservation and Natural Resources

#### Website:

http://www.dcnr.pa.gov/StateParks/FindAPark/FrenchCreekStatePark/Pages/default.aspx

Hiking Trails: 40 Miles of Trails

Additional Information: 201 Campsites, 17 Group Campsites, Hopewell Lake, Scotts Run Lake, Horseback Riding, Swimming, Boating, Fishing, Disc Golf, Orienteering, Cabins

# **General Burnside Island State Park**

Address: City/Area:	8801 South Highway 27 Burnside	Contact: Address:	
State:	Kentucky	City:	
Zip:	42519	State:	
Phone:	606-561-4104	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	BurnsideIsland@ky.gov

**Organization:** Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: http://parks.ky.gov/parks/recreationparks/general-burnside/ Hiking Trails:

**Additional Information:** 400 acre island in Cumberland River, 94 Campsites, Fishing, Boating, Swimming, Boat Ramp, Approximately 3 Hours from Downtown Cincinnati

### **General Butler State Resort Park**

1608 Highway 227	Contact:	
Carrollton	Address:	
Kentucky	City:	
41008	State:	
502-732-4384	Zip:	
	Phone:	
	Email:	GeneralButler@ky.gov
	Carrollton Kentucky 41008	CarrolltonAddress:KentuckyCity:41008State:502-732-4384Zip:Phone:

Organization: Kentucky Department of Parks Website: www.parks.ky.gov/findparks/resortparks/gb/ Hiking Trails: Trail - .25 Miles, Trail - .5 Miles Additional Information: 111 Campsites, Lodge, Cottages, Fishing, Boating, Theatric Performances and Concerts, 4.5 mile mountain biking trail

## **Geneva State Park**

Address:	4499 Padanarum Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Geneva	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	44041	State:
Phone:	440-466-8400	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/geneva

Hiking Trails: 2 Miles Total

Additional Information: Campsites, Cabins, On Lake Erie, Swimming Beach, Fishing, Boat Ramp

## **Gettysburg National Military Park**

Address:	1195 Baltimore Pike	Contact:
City/Area:	Gettysburg	Address:
State:	Pennsylvania	City:
Zip:	17325	State:
Phone:	717-334-1124 ext.8023	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: National Park Service

Website: www.nps.gov/gett/

Hiking Trails: The Billy Tank Trail, The Johnny Reb Trail, The Historic Gettysburg Trail

Additional Information: Camping at McMillan Woods Youth Group Campground, Reservations required in advance, Patches and medals are available for purchase for completing trails through the York Adams Area Council BSA

## **Great Saltpatre Preserve**

Address:P.O. Box 1402City/Area:Mount VernonState:KentuckyZip:40456Phone:

City: State: Zip: Phone: Email:

gsp@caves.org

Organization: Website: www.caves.org/conservancy/gsp/index.shtml Hiking Trails: Additional Information: Caving

#### **Governor Bebb Preserve**

Address: City/Area:	1979 Bebb Park Lane Okena	Contact: Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	45053	State:
Phone:		Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Butler County MetroParks Website: www.butlercountymetroparks.org/index.cfm?page=govBebb Hiking Trails: Yes Additional Information: Camping, Group Camping, Covered Bridge, Pioneer Village, Cabins, Fishing, Wildlife Preserve

# Grand Lake St. Mary's State Park

Address: City/Area:	834 Edgewater Drive St. Marys	Contact: Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	44041	State:
Phone:	419-394-3611	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources
Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/grandlakestmarys
Hiking Trails: No
Additional Information: 216 Campsites, Cabins, 4 Swimming Beaches, Boat Launch, Boating, Fishing

## **Grayson Lake State Park**

Address:	314 Grayson Lake Park Roa	d <b>Contact</b>	:
City/Area:	Olive Hill	Address	:
State:	Kentucky	City:	
Zip:	41164	State:	
Phone:	606-474-9727	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	GraysonLake@ky.gov

**Organization:** Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: http://www.parks.ky.gov/findparks/recparks/gl/

Hiking Trails: Beech-Hemlock Forest Trail - .8 Miles, Lick Falls Loop Trail – 3 Miles

Additional Information: 71 Campsites, Fishing, Boat Ramp, Boating, Swimming Beach

## **Great Seal State Park**

Address:	635 Rocky Road	
City/Area:	Chillicothe	
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	45601	State:
Phone:	866-644-6727	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/greatseal

**Hiking Trails:** 23 Miles Total for conditioned hikers, Sugarloaf Mountain Trail – 2.1 Miles, Shawnee Ridge Trail – 7.8 Miles, Mt. Ives Trail – 6.4 Miles, Grouse Rock Trail, Spring Run Trail, Picnic Loop

**Additional Information:** 15 Campsites, Adjacent to Sugarloaf Mountain, Disc Golf Course, Mountain Biking

#### **Greenbo Lake State Resort Park**

965 Lodge Road	Contact:	
Greenup	Address:	
Kentucky	City:	
41144	State:	
606-473-7324	Zip:	
	Phone:	
	Email:	GreenboLake@ky.gov
	Greenup Kentucky 41144	Greenup Address: Kentucky City: 41144 State: 606-473-7324 Zip: Phone:

**Organization:** Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: www.parks.ky.gov/findparks/resortparks/go/

Hiking Trails: 25 Miles of Trails

Additional Information: 98 Campsites, Lodge, Fishing, Boating, Boat Ramp, Jesse Stuart State Nature Preserve located in Greenup County

# **Green River Lake State Park**

Address:	179 Park Office Rd	Contact:	
City/Area:	Campbellsville	Address:	
State:	Kentucky	City:	
Zip:	42718	State:	
Phone:	270-465-8255	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	GreenRiver@ky.gov

**Organization:** Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: www.parks.ky.gov/findparks/recparks/gr/

Hiking Trails: 28 Mile Trail

Additional Information: 157 Campsites, Fishing, Boating, Swimming, Mountain Biking Trail – 28 Miles

### **Guilford Lake State Park**

Address:	6835 East Lake Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Lisbon	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	44432	State:
Phone:	330-222-1712	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/guilfordlake Hiking Trails: ½ Mile Trail Additional Information: 42 Campsites, Guilford Lake, Fishing Dock, Boating, Swimming Beach

# Harrison Lake State Park

Address:	26246 Harrison Lake Road	
City/Area:	Fayette	
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	43521	State:
Phone:	419-237-2593	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/harrisonlake

Hiking Trails: 3.5 Mile Trail

Additional Information: 193 Campsites, Harrison Lake, Boating, Fishing, Swimming Beach

#### **Headlands Beach State Park**

Address:	9601 Headlands Road	Contact:	Geneva State Park
City/Area:	Mentor	Address:	4499 Pandanarum Road
State:	Ohio	City:	Geneva
Zip:	44060	State:	Ohio
Phone:		Zip:	44108
		Phone:	(440) 466-8400
		Email:	

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/headlandsbeach

Hiking Trails: Buckeye Trail – 1.5 Miles

Additional Information: Located on Lake Erie, Borders State Nature Preserve, Swimming Beach, Fishing

# **Hidden River Cave**

Address:	119 E Main St.	Contact:	
City/Area: State: Zip: Phone:	Horse Cave Kentucky 42749 270-786-1466	Address: City: State: Zip: Phone: Email:	P.O. Box 409 Horse Cave Kentucky 42749 270-786-1466

Organization: American Cave Conservation Association Website: http://www.hiddenrivercave.com/ Hiking Trails: No Additional Information: Caving by guided tour with cost

## **Hocking Hills State Park**

Address:	19852 State Route 66	4 S Contact:
City/Area:	Logan	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	43138	State:
Phone:	740-385-6842	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/hockinghills

**Hiking Trails:** Old Man's Cave Trail – 1 Mile, Conkles Hollow Trail – 1 Mile, Conkle's Hollow Rim Trail – 2.5 Miles, Cantwell Cliffs Trail – 1 Mile, Buckeye Trail – 6 Miles

Additional Information: 169 Campsites, Group Campsite, Cabins, Borders State Forest, Backpacking, Swimming Pool, Fishing

# Hoosier Trails Council, BSA

 Address:
 5625 E. St. Rd. 46

 City/Area:
 Bloomington

 State:
 Indiana

 Zip:
 47401-9233

 Phone:
 812-336-6809

 800-844-6809

Contact: Address: City: State: Zip: Phone: Email:

Organization: Hoosier Trails Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: www.hoosiertrailsbsa.org

**Hiking Trails:** Whitewater Canal Trail - 12.5 miles long, Old Vincennes Trail - 7 miles, Metamora Historic Trail, Leave No Trace Trail, All Are Located within the Camps of this Council

#### Additional Information:

#### **Hueston Woods State Park**

Address:	6301 Park Office Road	Contact:
City/Area:	College Corner	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	45003	State:
Phone:	513-523-6347	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/huestonwoods

**Hiking Trails:** Cedar Falls Trail - .9 Miles, Sycamore Trail - .8 Miles, Pine Loop/Cabin Trail – 1.3 Miles, Mud Lick Trail – 2.2 Miles, West Shore Trail – 6 Miles, Sugar Bush Trail - .8 Miles, Indian Mound Trail - .8 Miles, Equisetum Trail – 1 Mile, Miami-Erie Towpath Trail – 3 Miles, The American Discovery Trail passes through park

Additional Information: 236 Campsites, Lake, Fishing, Boating, Swimming Beach, Great

Location for Fossil Hunting, 12 Miles of Mountain Biking Trails

Address:	27722 State Route 424	Contact:	Harrison Lake State Park
City/Area:	Defiance	Address:	26246 Harrison Lake Road
State:	Ohio	City:	Fayette
Zip:	43512	State:	Ohio
Phone:		Zip:	43521
		Phone:	419-956-1368
		Email:	

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/independencedam

Hiking Trails: 3 Mile Trail along the Miami & Erie Canal

Additional Information: 40 Campsites, Located along Maumee River, Canoeing, Fishing, Disc Golf Course

#### **Indiana Dunes National Lakeshore Park**

Address:	1100 N. Mineral Springs Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Porter	Address:
State:	Indiana	City:
Zip:	46304	State:
Phone:	219-926-7561 ext. 3	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: National Park Service

Website: www.nps.gov/indu/index.htm

Hiking Trails: Many Trails

Additional Information: 78 campsites, Horseback Riding, Fishing, Boating, Several

Swimming Beaches, Lake Michigan, Sand Dunes Indian Lake State Park

Address:	13156 State Route 235	N Contact:
City/Area:	Lakeview	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	43331	State:
Phone:	937-843-2717	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/indianlake

**Hiking Trails:** Cherokee Trail – 3 Miles, Pew Island Trail – 1 Mile, Paved Trail for Cycling – 3 Miles

Additional Information: 443 Campsites, Indian Lake, Beach, Boat Ramp, Boating, Fishing

## Jackson Lake State Park

Address:	921 Tommy Been Road Contact:	
City/Area:	Oak Hill	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	45656	State:
Phone:	740-682-6197	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/jacksonlake

Hiking Trails: No

Additional Information: 34 Campsites, Jackson Lake, Swimming Beach, Fishing

# John James Audubon State Park

Address:	3100 US Highway 41 North	Contact:	
City/Area:	Henderson	Address:	
State:	Kentucky	City:	
Zip:	42419	State:	
Phone:	270-826-2247	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	auduban@ky.gov

Organization: Kentucky State Parks

Website: http://parks.ky.gov/findparks/recparks/au/

Hiking Trails: 6.5 Miles of Trails

Additional Information: 69 Campsites, Lake, Fishing, Boating, Museum

#### **Jefferson Lake State Park**

Address:	501 TWSP Road 261 A	Contact:	Guilford Lake State Park
City/Area:	Richmond	Address:	6835 E. Lake Road
State:	Ohio	City:	Lisbon
Zip:	43944	State:	Ohio
Phone:	740-765-4459	Zip:	44432
		Phone:	330-222-1712
		Email:	

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/jeffersonlake

**Hiking Trails:** Trillium Trail – 1.25 Miles, Logan Trail – 4.5 Miles, Oak Grove Trail – 1 Mile, Beaver Dam Trail – 2 Miles, Fernview Trail – 2 Miles, Lakeside Loop Trail – 2.5 Miles, Campground Hikers Trail – 2 Miles

Additional Information: 97 Campsites, Jefferson Lake, Swimming Beach, Fishing

# Jenny Wiley State Resort Park

Address:75 Theater CourtCity/Area:PrestonsburgState:KentuckyZip:41653Phone:606-889-1790

Contact: Address: City: State: Zip: Phone: Email: JennyWiley@ky.gov

**Organization:** Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: http://parks.ky.gov/findparks/resortparks/jw/

Hiking Trails: 10 Miles of Trails

**Additional Information:** 117 Campsites, Lodge, Cottages, Disc Golf Course, Fishing, Boating, Boat Ramp, Waterskiing, Swimming, Outdoor Theater

## John Bryan State Park

Address:	3790 State Rt. 370	Contact:	
City/Area:	Yellow Springs	Address:	
State:	Ohio	City:	
Zip:	45387	State:	
Phone:	937-767-1274	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	john.bryan.parks@dnr.state.oh.us

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

**Website:** http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/johnbryan

**Hiking Trails:** Camp Trail – 1 Mile, South Gorge Trail – 1.2 Miles, North Rim Trail – 2 Miles, John L. Rich Trail – 1.3 Miles, Pitt-Cinci Stagecoach Trail – 1.3 Miles, Arboretum Trial – 1.2 Miles, Power Line Loop Trail – 1.5 Miles, Buckeye Trail travels through park **Additional Information:** Rock Climbing & Rappelling, Fishing, Canoeing, Mountain Biking Trails, Camp Birch Boy Scout Camp borders park, Little Miami River goes through park, Borders Glen Helen Nature Preserve, Backpacking

## John James Audubon State Park

Address: City/Area:	3100 US Highway 41 N Henderson	Contact: Address:	
State:	Kentucky	City:	
Zip:	42419	State:	
Phone:	270-826-2247	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	Audubon@ky.gov

**Organization:** Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: http://parks.ky.gov/findparks/recparks/au/

Hiking Trails: 6.5 Miles of Trails, Eagle Glen Pet Trail - 1 Mile

Additional Information: Museum, Nature Center features a wildlife observatory, 69 Campsites, Fishing, Pedal Boats, Challenge Course is a combination of activities designed to develop self confidence and team awareness

# **Kelleys Island**

Address:	920 Division Street	Contact:	Catawba Island
City/Area: State: Zip: Phone:	Kelleys Island Ohio 43438 419-746-2546	Address: City: State: Zip: Phone: Email:	4049 E. Moores Dock Road Port Clinton Ohio 43452 866-644-6727

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/kelleysisland

Hiking Trails: Kellys Island Hiking Trail – 3.5 Miles, Glacial Groove Trail – 1.5 Miles

Additional Information: 114 Campsites & Youth Group Campsite, 2 Nature Preserves on Island, Boating, Fishing, Swimming Beach, Glacial Grooves

## **Kenlake State Resort Park**

Address:	542 Kenlake Road	Contact:	
City/Area:	Hardin	Address:	
State:	Kentucky	City:	
Zip:	42048	State:	
Phone:	270-474-2211	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	Kenlake@ky.gov

**Organization:** Kentucky Department of Parks **Website:** www.parks.ky.gov/findparks/resortparks/kl/ **Hiking Trails:** Cherokee Trail – .7 Miles, Chickasaw Trail – 1 Mile **Additional Information:** 90 Campsites, Lodge, Cottages, Fishing, Boating, Boat Ramp, Waterskiing, Scenic Gardens

# Kentucky Dam Village State Resort Park

Address:	113 Administration Drive	Contact:	
City/Area:	Calvert	Address:	
State:	Kentucky	City:	
Zip:	42044	State:	
Phone:	270-362-4271	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	KentuckyDamVillage@ky.gov

Organization: Kentucky Department of Parks Website: http://parks.ky.gov/parks/resortparks/ky-dam-village/ Hiking Trails: No Additional Information: Lodge, Cottages, 221 Paved Campsites, Fishing, Boating, Boat Rental, Horseback Riding

# **Kincaid Lake State Park**

Address:	565 Kincaid Park Road	Contact:	
City/Area:	Falmouth	Address:	
State:	Kentucky	City:	
Zip:	41040	State:	
Phone:	859-654-3531	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	KincaidLake@ky.gov

Organization: Kentucky Department of Parks

**Website:** www.parks.ky.gov/findparks/recparks/kl/ **Hiking Trails:** 2.25 Miles of Trails, Spicebush Trail, Ironwood Trail

Additional Information: 84 Campsites, Boat Ramp, Boating, Fishing, Swimming Pool

#### **Kiser Lake State Park**

Address:	4370 Kiser Lake Rd.	Contact:
City/Area:	St. Paris	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	43072	State:
Phone:	937-362-3565	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources **Website:** http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/kiserlake **Hiking Trails:** Red Oak Trail - .7 Miles, Nature Preserve Boardwalk Trail - .6 Miles, Pine Tree Trail - .5 Miles, Possum Hollow Trail - .7 Miles, North Bay Trail – 1.5 Miles along lakeshore

Additional Information: 118 Campsites & Group Camp, Kiser Lake, Fishing, Swimming Beach, Boating, Boat Ramps

# Lake Alma State Park

Address:422 Lake Alma RoadCity/Area:WellstonState:OhioZip:45692Phone:740-384-4474

Contact:Lake Hope State ParkAddress:27331 St. Route 278City:McArthurState:OhioZip:45651Phone:866-644-6727Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/lakealma

**Hiking Trails:** 1 Mile Paved Trail for Hiking or Cycling, Sassafras Trail - .75 Miles, Acorn Trail - 1 Mile

**Additional Information:** 81 Campsites, Lake Alma, Boating, Boat Ramp, Fishing, 2 Swimming Beaches

#### Lake Barkley State Resort Park

3500 State Park Road	Contact:	
Cadiz	Address:	
Kentucky	City:	
42211	State:	
270-924-1131	Zip:	
	Phone:	
	Email:	LakeBarkley@ky.gov
	Cadiz Kentucky 42211	CadizAddress:KentuckyCity:42211State:270-924-1131Zip:Phone:

Organization: Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: www.parks.ky.gov/findparks/resortparks/lb/

Hiking Trails: 3 Trails – 9 Miles Total

**Additional Information:** 78 Campsites, Lodge, Cottages, Fishing, Boating, Boat Ramp, Seasonal Trap Shooting Range, 7 Miles of Mountain Biking Trails

# Lake Cumberland State Resort Park

Address:5465 State Park RoadCity/Area:JamestownState:KentuckyZip:42629Phone:270-343-3111

Contact: Address: City: State: Zip: Phone: Email: LakeCumberland@ky.gov

Organization: Kentucky Department of Parks Website: http://parks.ky.gov/parks/resortparks/lake-cumberland/ Hiking Trails: Loop Trail – 4 Miles, 3 Mile Trail Additional Information: 147 Campsites, Lodge, Cottages, Fishing, Boating, Boat Ramp, Indoor and Outdoor Pools, Horseback Riding, Disc Golf Course

## Lake Hope State Park

Address:	27331 State Route 278	Contact:
City/Area:	McArthur	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	45651	State:
Phone:	740-596-4938	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/lakehope

**Hiking Trails:** Habron Hollow Trail – 1.5 Miles, Peninsula Trail – 3 Miles, Olds Hollow Trail – 1.5 Miles, Hope Furnace Trail – 3.2 Miles, 21 Mile Backpack Trail with Primitive Campsites in Adjacent State Forest

Additional Information: 187 Campsites and Group Camp, Lake Hope, Adjacent State Forest, Fishing, Swimming Beach, Boating, 23 Mile Mountain Biking Trail, 9 Other Biking Trails

# Lake Loramie State Park

Address:	4401 Ft. Loramie Swanders Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Minster	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	45865	State:
Phone:	937-295-2011	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/lakeloramie

**Hiking Trails:** Upper Loramie Trail – 2 Miles, Lakeview Trail – 2 Miles, Little Turtle Trace – 1 Mile, Blackberry Island Trail – 1 Mile, Includes 2 Mile portion of Buckeye Trail

Additional Information: 161 Campsites & 3 Group Camps, Lake Loramie, Swimming Beach, Fishing, Boating

### Lake Malone State Park

Address: City/Area: State: Zip: Phone:	331 SR Road 8001 Dunmor Kentucky 42339 270-657-2111	Contact: Address: City: State: Zip: Phone: Email:	
Organizatio	n: Kentucky Departm	ent of Parks	
Website:	www.parks.ky.gov/	www.parks.ky.gov/findparks/recparks/lm/	
Hiking Trails	s: Laurel Trail – 1.5 N	/liles	

Additional Information: Over 120 Campsites, Fishing, Boating, Swimming Beach

# Lake White State Park

Address:	2767 State Route 551	Contact:	Pike Lake State Park
City/Area:	Waverly	Address:	1847 Pike Lake Road
State:	Ohio	City:	Bainbridge
Zip:	45690	State:	Ohio
Phone:		Zip:	45612
		Phone:	740-493-2212
		Email:	

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/lakewhite Hiking Trails: No Additional Information: 23 Campsites, Lake White, Boating, Boat Ramp, Fishing, Swimming Beach

#### Land Between the Lakes

Address:	100 Van Morgan Dr	. Contact:
City/Area:	Golden Pond	Address:
State:	Kentucky	City:
Zip:	42211-2231	State:
Phone:	270-924-2000	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: USDA Forest Service

Website: https://www.landbetweenthelakes.us/visit/accessibility/

**Hiking Trails:** North South Trail – 65 Miles, Fort Henry National Recreation Trail – 26 Miles, Canal Loop Trail – 14 Miles

Additional Information: 3 Campgrounds, Mountain Biking Trails, Fishing

# Laurel Highlands River Tours

Address:4 Sherman StreetCity/Area:OhiopyleState:PennsylvaniaZip:15470Phone:1-800-4RAFTIN

man Street le /Ivania 1RAFTIN

4raftin@laurelhighlands.com

#### **Organization:**

Website: www.laurelhighlands.com

#### Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: Whitewater Rafting, Mountain Biking, Rock Climbing, Canoeing, Kayaking

Contact: Address:

City:

Zip: Phone: Email:

State:

#### Lenhok'sin

Address:	9190 Rockville Pike	Contact:
City/Area:	Bethesda	Address:
State:	Maryland	City:
Zip:	20814	State:
Phone:	301-530-9360	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: National Capital Area Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: https://www.ncacbsa.org/

Hiking Trails: Yes

Additional Information: High Adventure Camp, Backpacking, Horseback Riding, Kayaking, Caving, Rock Climbing, Mountain Biking, Lumberjacking, Search & Rescue, Fly-Fishing, Survival Programs

# Levi Jackson State Park

Address:	998 Levi Jackson Mill Road <b>Contact:</b>		
City/Area:	London	Address:	
State:	Kentucky	City:	
Zip:	40744	State:	
Phone:	606-330-2130	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email: ben.sizemore@ky.gov	

**Organization:** Kentucky Department of Parks

**Website:** http://parks.ky.gov/parks/recreationparks/levi-jackson/ **Hiking Trails:** 8.5 Miles of Trails

Additional Information: 146 Campsites, Group Camping Area, Swimming Pool, Mountain Life Museum, McHargue's Mill

#### **Little Miami State Park**

Address: City/Area: State: Zip: Phone: 382-1096			Contact: Address: City: State: Zip:	Caesar Creek State Park 8570 East State Route 73 Waynesville Ohio 45068
			Phone: Email:	513-897-3055
Organizat	ion:	Ohio Department of Natural Resources		
Website:		http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/littlemiami		

**Hiking Trails:** 47 Miles of Paved Trail

**Additional Information:** Approximately 50 miles in length along Little Miami River, 3 Staging Areas, Camping Area is limited to private campgrounds along route, Canoeing, Cycling

# Loveland Bike Trail

Address:Contact: Martin SchickelCity/Area:Milford-Loveland-MorrowAddress:State:OhioCity:LovelandState: OHZip:State: OHPhone:Zip: 45140Phone: 513-293-8254Email: martin@lovelandbiketrail.com

Organization:

Website: www.lovelandbiketrail.com

Hiking Trails: 72 miles long, paved

Additional Information: Trail starts in Milford and continues north, Ideal for Bicycles or Skating

#### Mad River Mountain Ski Resort

Address:	1000 Snow Valley Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Zanesfield	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	43360	State:
Phone:	800-231-7669	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization:

Website: www.skimadriver.com

Hiking Trails: No

Additional Information: Skiing, Snowboarding

## Mammoth Cave

Address: City/Area: State: Kentucky Zip: Phone: 270-758-2180 Contact:SuperintendentAddress:1 Mammoth Cave Parkway P.O. Box 7City:Mammoth CaveState:KentuckyZip:42259Phone:270-758-2180Email:

**Organization:** National Park Service **Website:** www.nps.gov/maca/index.htm

Hiking Trails: 25 Trails of Various Length and Difficulty

**Additional Information:** Several Campgrounds, Backcountry Camping, Riverside Camping, Several Cave Tours Available, Boating, Fishing, Swimming in River, Horseback Riding

#### **Manatoc Scout Reservation**

Address:	1075 Truxell Rd. Contact:	
City/Area:	Peninsula	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	44264	State:
Phone:	330-657-2592	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Great Trail Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: http://www.manatoc.org/ Hiking Trails: Additional Information: Boy Scout Summer Camp, Dining Hall, Aquatics, Shooting Sports

# Mary Jane Thurston State Park

Address:1466 State Route 65City/Area:McClureState:OhioZip:43534Phone:419-832-7662

Contact: Address: City: State: Zip: Phone: Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/maryjanethurston

**Hiking Trails:** 1 Mile of Buckeye Trail through park, Pheasant Loop Trail - 1 Mile, Red Fox Trail - .6 Miles, Whitetail Loop Trail – 3 Miles

Additional Information: 35 Campsites, Along Maumee River, Fishing, Boating, 2 Boat Ramps

#### Maumee Bay State Park

Address:	1400 State Park Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Oregon	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	43618	State:
Phone:	419-836-7758	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/maumeebay

**Hiking Trails:** Paved Trail – 6 Miles, Mouse Trail – 3 Miles, Interpretive Boardwalk through wetlands - 2 Miles

Additional Information: 252 Campsites, Fishing Ponds, Located On Maumee Bay off Lake Erie, Fishing, Boating, Boat Launch, 2 Swimming Beaches, Golf Course, Nature Center, Cycling

#### Maumee Scout Reservation

Address: City/Area: State: Indiana Zip: Phone: Contact:Hoosier Trails CouncilAddress:5625 E. St. Road 56City:BloomingtonState:IndianaZip:47401Phone:812-336-6809Email:

Organization: Hoosier Trails Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: http://www.hoosiertrailsbsa.org/MSR

Hiking Trails:

**Additional Information:** Boy Scout Summer Camp, 11 Campsites, 2 Cabins, Lake, Fishing, Boating, Located in the Hoosier National Forest

#### Metea County Park

Address:	8401 Union Chapel	Road Contact:
City/Area:	Fort Wayne	Address:
State:	Indiana	City:
Zip:	46845	State:
Phone:	260-449-3777	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization:

Website: http://allencountyparks.org/parks/metea/

**Hiking Trails:** 5 Miles of Trails, Me-Te-A Trail – 2 miles

Additional Information: Swimming in Pond, Fishing

# Miami Whitewater Forest

Address: City/Area: State:	9001 Mt. Hope Road Crosby Township Ohio	Contact: Address: City:	9001 Mt Hope Road Crosby Township	
Zip: Phone:	45030 513-367-9632	State: Zip: Phone: Email:	Ohio 45030 513-367-9632	
Organizatio	n: Hamilton County Pa	ark District		
Website:	https://www.greatpar	https://www.greatparks.org/miami-whitewater-forest		
Hiking Trail	s: Tallgrass Prairie Tr	Tallgrass Prairie Trail, Badlands Trail, Oakleaf Trail		

**Additional Information:** Shaker Trace Wetlands, Hidden Hollow Youth Camp, Miami Whitewater Forest Lake, 46 campsites, Cycling, Fishing, Boating

#### **Mohican State Park**

Address:	3116 State Route 3	Contact:
City/Area:	Loudonville	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	44842	State:
Phone:	419-994-5125	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/mohican

**Hiking Trails:** Lyons Falls Trail features two waterfalls – 2 Miles, Songbird Trail – 1 Mile, Grist Mill Trail – 1 Mile, North Rim Trail – 1 Mile, Hemlock Gorge Trail – 2 Miles, Pleasant Hill Trail - .75 Miles

**Additional Information:** 186 Campsites, Group Camp for up to 100 People, Adjacent State Forest, 8 Mile Mountain Biking Trail, Along Mohican River, Fishing, Swimming Pool, Canoeing

# Morgan-Monroe State Forest

Address:6220 Forest RoadCity/Area:MartinsvilleState:IndianaZip:46151Phone:765-342-4026

Contact: Address: City: State: Zip: Phone: Email: morgansf@dnr.in.gov

**Organization:** Indiana Department of Natural Resources **Website:** www.in.gov/dnr/forestry/4816.htm **Hiking Trails:** Scout Ridge Nature Preserve Trail – .5 Miles, Pathfinder Trail – .66 Miles, Tree Identification Trail – .66 Miles, Rock Shelter Loop – 3 Miles, Mason Ridge Loop – 2.7 Miles, Three Lakes Trail – 10 Miles, Low Gap Trail – 10 Miles **Additional Information:** 24,000 Acres, Primitive Camping, 3 Lakes, Fishing, Boating, Boat Ramps, Gold Panning, Log Cabin, Backpacking

## Morgan's Canoe and Outdoor Center

Address:	7040 Whitewater River Lane	Contact:	
City/Area:	Brookville	Address:	
State:	Indiana	City:	
Zip:	47012	State:	
Phone:	765-647-4904	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	brookville@morganscanoe.com

Organization: Morgan's Outdoor Adventures, Inc.

Website: www.morganscanoe.com/brookville

Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: Canoeing, Kayaking, Rafting

## **Mosquito Lake State Park**

Address:	1439 State Route 305	Contact:
City/Area:	Cortland	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	44410	State:
Phone:	330-637-2856	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/mosquitolake

Hiking Trails: 20 Miles Total

**Additional Information:** 234 Campsites, 5 Mile Mountain Biking Trail, Mosquito Lake, Boating, 5 Boat Ramps, Fishing, Swimming Beach

#### **Mt. Gilead State Park**

4119 State Route 95 Mt. Gilead	Contact: Address:	Alum Creek State Park 3615 S Old State Road
Ohio	City:	Delaware
43338	State:	Ohio
419-946-1961	Zip:	43015
	Phone: Email:	740-548-4631
	Mt. Gilead Ohio 43338	Mt. Gilead       Address:         Ohio       City:         43338       State:         419-946-1961       Zip:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/mountgilead

**Hiking Trails:** Meadow Trail - .6 Miles, Piney Woods Loop Trail – 1.5 Miles, Fern Ridge Trail – 1 Mile, Lakeside Trail – 1.7 Miles, Sam's Creek Trail – 1 Mile

Additional Information: 63 Campsites, Fishing in 2 Small Lakes, Boating, Boat Ramp

#### **Muscatatuck National Wildlife Refuge**

Address:	12985 East U.S. Highway 50	D Contact:	
City/Area:	Seymour	Address:	
State:	Indiana	City:	
Zip:	47274	State:	
Phone:	812-522-4352	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	muscatatuck@fws.gov

Organization: United States Fish and Wildlife Service

Website: www.fws.gov/midwest/Muscatatuck

Hiking Trails: 8 Trails

Additional Information: Lakes, Archeological Sites, Fishing, Wildlife Observation, Conservation Learning Center

#### **Muskingum River State Park**

Address:	543 E Riverside Drive	Contact:	Dillon State Park
City/Area:	McConnelsville	Address:	5265 Dillon Hills Drive
State:	Ohio	City:	Nashport
Zip:	43756	State:	Ohio
Phone:	740-453-4377	Zip:	43830
		Phone:740-	453-
		4377	
		Emai	l:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/muskingumriverHiking Trails: 1 Mile TotalAdditional Information: 20 Campsites, Lake Chute, Boating, Fishing, Several Boat Ramp

# **Muskingum Valley Scout Reservation**

Address:	734 Moorehead P.O. Box 2036 Contact:	
City/Area:	Zanesville	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	43701	State:
Phone:	614-453-0571	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Muskingum Valley Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: http://www.muskingumvalleycouncil.com/

Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: 10 Campsites, Weekend Camping, Boy Scout Summer Camp, High Adventure Camping Area, Nature Area, Aquatics, Handicraft Area, Shooting Sports, COPE, Older Scout Program

# My Old Kentucky Home State Park

Address:	501 E Stephen Foster A	venue Contact:
City/Area:	Bardstown	Address:
State:	Kentucky	City:
Zip:	40004	State:
Phone:	502-348-3502	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

matthewc.bailey@ky.gov

**Organization:** Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: http://parks.ky.gov/parks/recreationparks/old-ky-home/

Hiking Trails: No

**Additional Information:** Federal Hill, Home of Stephen Foster, 1850s Georgian Style Mansion

#### **Natural Bridge State Resort Park**

Address:2135 Natural Bridge Road Contact:City/Area:SladeAddress:State:KentuckyCity:Zip:40376State:Phone:800-325-1710Zip:Phone:Email:

**Organization:** Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: www.parks.ky.gov/findparks/resortparks/nb/

Hiking Trails: 10 Trails

Additional Information: 94 Campsites, Swimming Pool Complex, Boating, Nature Center, Adjacent to Red River Gorge Geological Area

#### **Nelson-Kennedy Ledges State Park**

Address: State I	Route 282	Contact:	Lake Milton State Park
City/Area: Nelsor	n Township	Address: 1	6801 Mahoning Avenue
State: Ohio		City:	Lake Milton
<b>Zip:</b> 44231		State:	Ohio
Phone:		Zip:	44429
		Phone:	330-654-4989
		Email:	
Organization:	Ohio Department of	of Natural Re	esources
Website:	http://parks.ohiodn	r.gov/nelson	kennedyledges
<b>Hiking Trails:</b> Trail5 Miles	White Trail – 1 Mile	e, Yellow Tra	ail75 Miles, Blue Trail75 Miles, Red

Additional Information: Several Natural Formations including Devil's Icebox, Indian Pass, and Old Maid's Kitchen

#### **New River Adventure**

Address:	2600 Max Creek Road	
City/Area:	Hiwassee	Address:
State:	Virginia	City:
Zip:	24347	State:
Phone:	540-980-3787	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Blue Ridge Mountains Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: www.brmcreservation.org/camp-NewRiverAdventure\_7.htm

#### Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: High Adventure Camp, Teamwork, Leadership, and Confidence Building Skills using COPE, Whitewater Rafting, Whitewater Canoeing, Caving, Mountaineering, Climbing Tower, and Mountain Biking

#### **Nolin Lake State Park**

Address:	2998 Briar Creek	Contact:
	Road	
City/Area:	Mammoth Cave	Address:
State:	Kentucky	City:
Zip:	42259	State:
Phone:	270-286-4240	Zip:
		Phone:

Email: nolinlake@ky.gov

**Organization:** Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: www.parks.ky.gov/findparks/recparks/nl/ Hiking Trails: Additional Information: 52 Campsites, Fishing, Swimming Beach

# North Country

Address: City/Area: Lowell State: Michigan Zip: 49331	Address: City: State:	700 Rayovac Drive Suite 100 Madison Wisconsin
<b>Phone:</b> 616-319- 7906	Zip: Phone: Email:	53711 608-441-5610 Link through website

**Organization:** National Park Service

Website: www.nps.gov/noco/index.htm

**Hiking Trails:** National Scenic Trail through New York, Pennsylvania, Ohio, Michigan, Wisconsin, Minnesota, North Dakota

Additional Information: Reservations made through landowners and specific organizations, not the National Park Service. Brochures and maps are available through website.

#### Northern Tier National High Adventure Base

Address:	14798 Moose Lake Road P.O. Box 509	Contact:	
City/Area:	Ely	Address:	
State:	Minnesota	City:	
Zip:	55731	State:	
Phone:	218-365-4811	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	info@ntier.org

Organization: Boy Scouts of America

Website: www.ntier.org

Hiking Trails: Yes

**Additional Information:** Fully Outfitted Canoe Treks, Fishing, Hiking, OKPIK Winter Adventure Program, Consult Website for detailed information on reserving a crew slot

# **Oak Openings Preserve**

Address: Swanton	4139 Girdham Ro Ado	oad City/Area: Iress:
<b>State:</b> <b>Zip:</b> 43 <b>Phone:</b> 419 9179	Ohio 3558 -360-	City: State: Zip: Phone: Email:
Organizatio	on: Metroparks	s Toledo Area
Website: Hiking Trail	openings/	roparkstoledo.com/explore-your-parks/oak-

Additional Information: 2 Areas Available for Scout Camping, Maumee State Forest Nearby

#### **Old Ben Scout Reservation**

Address:	5735 East County Road 17	75 North Contact:
City/Area:	Winslow	Address:
State:	Indiana	City:
Zip:	47598	State:
Phone:	812-354-3678	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Buffalo Trace Council, Boy Scouts of America Website: https://www.buffalotracecouncil.org/old-ben-scout-reservation Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: Boy Scout Summer Camp, Campsites, Cabins, Adirondacks, Chapel, Shelters, Archery Range, COPE, Rappelling Wall, Canoeing, Rowing, Kayaking, Dining Hall

## **Ouabache State Park**

 Address:
 4930 East S R 201

 City/Area:
 Bluffton

 State:
 Indiana

 Zip:
 46714

 Phone:
 260-824-0926

Address: City: State: Zip: Phone: Email:

**Organization:** Indiana Department of Natural Resources

Website: www.in.gov/dnr/parklake/2975.htm

Hiking Trails: Ouabache Trail – 10 miles long, Ouabache Trek – 2.75 miles long

Additional Information: 25 acre lake, Swimming, Boating, Camping, Fishing

#### **Paint Creek State Park**

Address:	280 Taylor F	Road	Contact:	Rocky Fork State Park
City/Area:	Bainbridge		Address:	9800 North Shore Drive
State:	Ohio		City:	Hillsboro
Zip:	45612		State:	Ohio <b>Phone:</b>
937-393-428	4	Zip:	45133	
			Phone:	

Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/paintcreek

Hiking Trails: 8 Miles Total on 4 Trails

**Additional Information:** 197 Campsites, 14 Miles of Mountain Biking Trails, Paint Creek, Fishing, Boating, 3 Boat Ramps, Swimming Beach, Rock Climbing

# Paintsville Lake State Park

Address:1551 KY 2275City/Area:StaffordsvilleState:KentuckyZip:41256Phone:606-297-8486

Contact: Address: PO Box 920 City: Staffordsville State: Kentucky Zip: 41256 Phone: 606-297-8486 Email:

**Organization:** Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: http://parks.ky.gov/parks/recreationparks/paintsville-lake/

Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: 10 Primitive Campsites, Boat Ramp, Boating, Fishing

#### Patriot's Point Naval & Maritime Museum

Address:	40 Patriots Point Road
City/Area:	Mount Pleasant
State:	South Carolina
Zip:	29464
Phone:	866-831-1720

Contact: Address: City: State: Zip: Phone: Email:

Organization:

Website: www.patriotspoint.org

Hiking Trails: No

Additional Information: Camp aboard the U.S.S. Yorktown

# **Pennyrile Forest State Park**

Address:	20781 Pennyrile Lodge Roa	ad Contact:
City/Area:	Dawson Springs	Address:
State:	Kentucky	City:
Zip:	42408	State:
Phone:	270-797-3421	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: www.parks.ky.gov/findparks/resortparks/pf/

**Hiking Trails:** Lake Trail – 1.8 Miles, Cane Trail – 1.3 Miles, Pennyroyal Trail – 1.4 Miles, Macedonia Trail – 4.5 Miles, Pennyrile Nature Trail – 13.5 Miles,

Additional Information: 68 Campsites, Fishing, Boating, Swimming Beach, Swimming Pool

#### **Perfect North Slopes**

Address:	19074 Perfect Lane	Contact:
City/Area:	Lawrenceburg	Address:
State:	Indiana	City:
Zip:	47025	State:
Phone:	812-537-3754	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** 

Website: www.perfectnorth.com

Hiking Trails: No

Additional Information: Skiing, Snow Boarding, Snow Tubing

# **Philmont Scout Ranch**

Address:	17 Deer Run Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Cimarron	Address:
State:	New Mexico	City:
Zip:	87714	State:
Phone:	575-376-2281	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** Boy Scouts of America

Website: http://www.philmontscoutranch.org/

Hiking Trails: Yes

Additional Information: National High Adventure Base, Crews must reserve slots well in advance, Backpacking, Rock Climbing, Western Lore, Living History, Mountains with peaks over 10,000 feet, Gold Panning

#### **Pike Lake State Park**

Address:	1847 Pike Lake Road	d Contact:
City/Area:	Bainbridge	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	45612	State:
Phone:	740-493-2212	Zip:
		Phone:
	I	Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/pikelake

**Hiking Trails:** Mitchell Ridge Trail – 1.2 Miles, Wildcat Hollow Trail – 1.2 Miles, Buckeye Trail – 2 Miles

Additional Information: 80 Campsites, Group Camp for 60 people, Adjacent State Forest, Pike Lake, Fishing, Swimming Beach, Boating

# **Pioneer Scout Reservation**

Address:	07371 County Road S.	Contact:
City/Area:	Pioneer	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	43554	State:
Phone:	419-459-4962	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization:Erie Shores Council, Boy Scouts of AmericaWebsite:www.psrweb.orgHiking Trails:Yes

Additional Information: Boy Scout Summer Camp, Weekend Camping, Dining Hall or Patrol Cooking, Aquatics, Handicraft Area, Nature Area, Fishing, Shooting Sports, Black Powder, Archery, First Year Scout Program, COPE, Indian Lore, Biking, Canoeing, Climbing Tower, Older Scout Programs

#### **Pokagon State Park**

Address:	450 Lane 100 Lake James	Contact:
City/Area:	Angola	Address:
State:	Indiana	City:
Zip:	46703	State:
Phone:	260-833-2012	Zip:

Phone: Email:

**Organization:** Indiana Department of Natural Resources

Website: www.in.gov/dnr/parklake/2973.htm

Hiking Trails: Yes

**Additional Information:** 273 Campsites, Lakes, Swimming, Boating, Fishing, Toboggan Track

#### Portage Lakes State Park

Address:	5031 Manchester Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Akron	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	44319	State:
Phone:	330-644-2220	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources

**Website:** http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/portagelakes

**Hiking Trails:** Planet Walk Trail – 1 Mile, Shoreline Trail – 5 Miles, Rabbit Hill Trail – 1 Mile, Pheasant Run Loop – 1 Mile

Additional Information: 74 Campsites, Boating, 8 Boat Ramps, Fishing, Swimming Beach

#### **Possum Creek Metropark**

Address:	4790 Frytown Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Dayton	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	45417	State:
Phone:	937-275-7275	Zip:
		Phone:

Email:

**Organization:** Five Rivers MetroParks

**Website:** www.metroparks.org/Parks/PossumCreek/Home.aspx

Hiking Trails: 5.5 Miles of Trails

**Additional Information:** 2 Group Campsites, Lake, Ponds, Fishing, Farm, 5 Mile Horse Trail, Cross Country Skiing, Ice Fishing

# **Pyramid Hill**

Address:	1763 Hamilton-Cleves Road	Contact:	
City/Area:	Hamilton	Address:	
State:	Ohio	City:	
Zip:	45013	State:	
Phone:	513-868-1234	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	pyramid@pyramidhill.org

**Organization:** 

Website: www.pyramidhill.org

**Hiking Trails:** 3 hiking trails providing access to sculptures in hardwood forests and vast meadows.

**Additional Information:** Pyramid Hill is located on 265 acres and contains an outdoor museum of large sculptures. There is an admission fee.

#### **Quail Hollow State Park**

Address:	13480 Congress Lake Av	venue Contact:
City/Area:	Hartville	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	44632	State:
Phone:	330-409-8096	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/quailhollow

**Hiking Trails:** Meadowlands Trail – 1 Mile, Beaver Lodge Trail – 1.5 Miles, 8 Interpretive Nature Trails, Paved Nature for All Trail

**Additional Information:** Group Camp, 4 Miles of Mountain Biking Trails, Shady Lane Pond, Fishing

## **Ransburg Scout Reservation**

Address: City/Area: State: Zip: Phone:	7599 E. Waldrip Creek Road Bloomington Indiana 47401 812-837-9423	Address: City: State: Zip:	Crossroads of America Council 1900 N. Meridian Street Indianapolis Indiana 46202
T none.	012-037-3423	Phone: Email:	317-925-1900

Organization: Crossroads of America Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: http://www.ransburgbsa.org/

Hiking Trails: Yes

**Additional Information:** Boy Scout Summer Camp, Lake Monroe, Fishing, Swimming, Boating, Sailing, Canoeing, Waterskiing, Firecrafter Program, Horseback Riding, Dining Hall

#### **Red River Gorge**

Address:	3451 Sky Bridge Road	Contact:	USDA Forest Service
City/Area:	Stanton	Address:	1700 Bypass Road
State:	Kentucky	City:	Winchester
Zip:	40380	State:	Kentucky
Phone:	606-663-	Zip:	40391
	8100	•	
		Phone:	859-745-3100
		Email:	

Organization: United States Department of Agriculture Forest Service

Website: https://www.fs.usda.gov/recarea/dbnf/recreation/recarea/?recid=39458

Hiking Trails: Yes - Many

Additional Information: Camping, Located in Daniel Boone National Forest, Great for Backpacking, Over 80 Natural Arches, Rock Climbing & Rappelling

# **Rockquest Climbing Center**

Address: City/Area:	3475 East Kemper Road Cincinnati	Contact: Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	45241	State:
Phone:	513-733-0123	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Website: www.rockquest.com Hiking Trails: No Additional Information: Indoor Climbing and Rappelling

# Rough River Dam State Resort Park

Address:450 Lodge RoadCity/Area:Falls of RoughState:KentuckyZip:40119Phone:270-257-2311

Contact: Address: City: State: Zip: Phone: Email:

Organization: Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: www.parks.ky.gov/findparks/resortparks/rr/

**Hiking Trails:** Nature Trail – 1 Mile, Interpretive Trail Adjacent to the Park

**Additional Information:** Rough River Dam, 5,000 Acre Lake, Fishing, 66 Campsites Boating, Boat Ramp, Waterskiing, Swimming Beach

# Salt Fork State Park

Address: City/Area: State: Zip: Phone: 14755 Cadiz Road Lore City Ohio 43755 740-439-3521

Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/saltfork Hiking Trails: Shadebush Trail – 2 Miles, Gunn's Glen Trail – 2 Miles, Deer Run Trail – 1.5 Miles, Sunshine Brook Nature Trail - .7 Miles, Hillcrest Trail – 1 Mile, Beach Point Trail – 1 Mile, Stone House Loop Trail – 1.8 Miles, Morgans Knob Loop Trail - .8 Miles, Pine Crest Loop Trail – 1 Mile, Archery Trail – 1 Mile Additional Information: 192 Campsites, Fishing, Swimming Beach, Nature Center, Boating, 6

Boat Ramps, Golfing, Cottages

#### **Seven Ranges Scout Reservation**

Address:	7070 Meter Road NE	Contact:
City/Area:	Kensington	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	44427	State:
Phone:	330-738-2085	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** Buckeye Council, Boy Scouts of America **Website:** http://www.buckeyecouncil.org/Camping/SevenRangesScoutReservation/ **Hiking Trails:** Hutch's Trail

Additional Information: Boy Scout Summer Camp, Weekend Camping, Dining Hall, Nature Area, Aquatics, Handicraft Area, Shooting Sports, Older Scout Program

#### **Shawnee State Forest**

 Address:
 13291 US Hwy. 52

 City/Area:
 West Portsmouth

 State:
 Ohio

 Zip:
 45663-8906

 Phone:
 740-858-6685

**Organization:** 

Website: http://forestry.ohiodnr.gov/shawnee

**Hiking Trails:** 67 Miles Total

Additional Information: Sleeping Lodge is Available, Cabins, Backpacking

#### **Songer Whitewater**

Address:	3069 Miller Ridge Road	Contact:	
City/Area:	Hico	Address:	
State:	West Virginia	City:	
Zip:	25854	State:	
Phone:	1-800-356-7238	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	raft@songwhitewater.com

**Organization:** 

Website: <u>https://www.adventuresonthegorge.com</u>

Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: Whitewater Rafting, Mountain Biking, Climbing & Rappelling, Leave No Trace Program, Camping, Fishing, Horseback Riding

# **Stonelick State Park**

Address:2895 Lake DriveCity/Area:Pleasant PlainState:OhioZip:45162Phone:866-644-6727

#### Email:

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources **Website:** http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/stonelick **Hiking Trails:** Beechtree Trail – 1.5 Miles, Lakeview Trail – 1 Mile, Southwoods Trail - .8 Miles, Red Fox Trail – 2 Miles **Additional Information:** 114 Campsites, Fishing, Swimming Beach, Boat Ramp, Boating, Mountain Biking

# Sun Watch Indian Village/Archaeological Park

Address:	2301 West River Road	Contact:	
City/Area:	Dayton	Address:	
State:	Ohio	City:	
Zip:	45417	State:	
Phone:	937-268-8199	Zip:	
		Phone:	
		Email:	sunwatch@sunwatch.org

Organization: Dayton Society of Natural History

Website: www.sunwatch.org

Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: Reconstructed Fort Ancient period Native American Village, Merit Badge classes available for fee

# Sycamore State Park

Address:	4675 N. Diamond Mill Road
City/Area:	Trotwood
State:	Ohio
Zip:	45426
Phone:	

6301 Park Office Road College Corner Ohio 45003 513-523-6397

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources
Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/sycamore
Hiking Trails: Ghost Hedge Nature Trail – 3 Miles, Beech Ridge Trail – 1.3 Miles, Meadowlark Trail – 1.3 Miles, Heron Run Trail – 1.73 Miles
Additional Information: Several Group Camps, Fishing, Hand Powered Boating

#### **Tar Hollow State Park**

Address:	16396 Tar Hollow Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Laurelville	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	43135	State:
Phone:	740-887-4818	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/tarhollow

**Hiking Trails:** Ross Hollow Hiking Trail – 4.9 Miles, Logan Boy Scout Trail – 21 Mile (Ideal for Backpacking), Portion of Buckeye Trail goes through Park

**Additional Information:** 99 Campsites, Fishing, Nearby State Forest, 2.5 Miles of Mountain Biking Trails, Swimming Beach, Boating

# **Taylorsville Lake State Park**

Address:	1320 Park Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Mt. Eden	Address:
State:	Kentucky	City:
Zip:	40046	State:
Phone:	502-477-8713	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: www.parks.ky.gov/findparks/recparks/tl/

Hiking Trails: 16-mile Trail System

Additional Information: Taylorsville Lake, Boating, Fishing, 4 Boat Ramps, Camping

# **Torrent Falls Climbing Adventure (now Southeast Mountain Guides)**

Address:	1615 North KY HWY 11	Contact:	Mark & Kathy Meyer
City/Area:	Campton	Address:	1435 North KY 11
State:	Kentucky	City:	Campton
Zip:	41301	State:	Kentucky
Phone:	606-668-6441	Zip:	41301
		Phone:	606-668-6441
		Email:	torrentfalls@mrtc.com

#### **Organization:**

Website: https://www.southeastmountainguides.com/

Hiking Trails: No

Additional Information: 3 Campsites, Located very close to Red River Gorge and is within the Daniel Boone National Forest, 165 foot waterfall nearby, Climbing and Rappelling

#### **Tunnel Mill Scout Reservation**

Address:	3913 Tunnel Mill Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Charlestown	Address:
State:	Indiana	City:
Zip:	47111	State:
Phone:	812-256-2038	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** Lincoln Heritage Council, Boy Scouts of America

**Website:** http://lhcbsa.org/pages/content/tunnel-mill-scout-reservation

#### Hiking Trails:

**Additional Information:** Campsites, Dining Hall, Swimming Pool, Pioneer Village, 2 Lodges, Administration Building

#### **Turkey Run State Park**

Address:	8121 East Park Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Marshall	Address:
State:	Indiana	City:
Zip:	47859	State:
Phone:	765-597-2635	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** Indiana Department of Natural Resources

Website: www.in.gov/dnr/parklake/2964.htm

Hiking Trails: Yes

Additional Information: 213 Campsites, Nature Center, Planetarium, Fishing, Swimming

#### **Versailles State Park**

Address:Box 205, U.S. 50City/Area:VersaillesState:IndianaZip:47042Phone:812-689-6424

Contact: Address: City: State: Zip: Phone: Email:

Organization: Indiana Department of Natural Resources

Website: www.in.gov/dnr/parklake/2963.htm

Hiking Trails: Yes

**Additional Information:** 226 Campsites, Group Campsite, Boating, Boat Ramp, Fishing, Horseback Riding, Swimming Pool, Shelters, Mountain Bike Trails

#### Voyageur Trek

Address:	2600 Max Creek Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Hiwassee	Address:
State:	Virginia	City:
Zip:	24347	State:
Phone:	540-980-3787	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Blue Ridge Mountains Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: https://bsa-brmc.org/voyageur

Hiking Trails: No

**Additional Information:** High Adventure Camp, 5 Day, 50 Mile Canoeing Trek down the Northwest River, Rafting

#### West Branch State Park

Address: City/Area:	5570 Esworthy Road Ravenna	Contact: Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	44266	State:
Phone:	330-296-3239	Zip:

Phone: Email:

Organization: Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://parks.ohiodnr.gov/westbranch

Hiking Trails: 12 Miles of Trails, Portion of Buckeye Trail

Additional Information: 198 Campsites, Group Camp for 50 People, 7 Miles of Mountain

Biking Trails, Lake, Fishing, Swimming Beach, Boating, 4 Boat Ramps

#### West Virginia Adventures

Address:	231 Wood Mountain Road	Contact:	
City/Area:	Glen Jean	Address:	P.O. Box 243
State:	West Virginia	City:	Glen Jean
Zip:	25846	State:	West Virginia
Phone:	800-292-0880	Zip:	25846
		Phone:	1-800-292-0880
		Email:	info@trywva.com

Organization:

Website: www.trywva.com

Hiking Trails: Yes

Additional Information: Whitewater Rafting, Fishing, Kayaking, Rock Climbing, Horseback Riding

# Whitewater Challengers, Inc.

Address:	288 North Stagecoach Roac	Contact:	
City/Area:	Weatherly	Address:	P.O. Box 8
State:	Pennsylvania	City:	White Haven
Zip:	18255	State:	Pennsylvania
Phone:		Zip:	18661
		Phone:	1-800-443-7238
		Email:	info@whitewaterchallengers.com

Organization: Whitewater Challengers, Inc.

Website: www.whitewaterchallengers.com

Hiking Trails:

Additional Information: Whitewater Rafting, Mountain Biking, Kayaking, Disc Golf, Zip Line Adventure, Orienteering

#### **Whitewater Memorial State Park**

Address:	1418 S. State Road 101	Contact:
City/Area:	Liberty	Address:
State:	Indiana	City:
Zip:	47353	State:
Phone:	765-458-5565	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** Indiana Department of Natural Resources

Website: www.in.gov/dnr/parklake/2962.htm

Hiking Trails: Yes

Additional Information: 281 Campsites, Whitewater Lake, Brookeville Lake, Boating, 2 Boat

Ramps, Shelters, Cabins, Fishing, Swimming Beach, Horseback Riding

# Whitewater Valley Railroad

Address:455 Market St.City/Area:ConnersvilleState:IndianaZip:47331Phone:765-825-2054

Contact: Joe Wira Address: City: State: Zip: Phone: 513-661-

Email:

513-661-5087 or 513-520-3144 joewira@jssoap.com

Organization: Whitewater Valley Railroad

Website: www.whitewatervalleyrr.org

Hiking Trails: No

Additional Information: Railroad Merit Badge Program last weekend in April

#### Winton Woods Campground

Address:	10245 Winton Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Cincinnati	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	45231	State:
Phone:	513-851-2267	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

**Organization:** Hamilton County Park District

Website: https://www.greatparks.org/parks/winton-woods

**Hiking Trails:** Paved Trail – 2.6 Miles, 2 Nature Trails

**Additional Information:** Along Winton Woods Lake, 100 Campsites, 10 Camping Cabins, 18Hole Disc Course, Golfing

# Woodland Mound

Address:	8250 Old Kellogg Road	Contact:
City/Area:	Cincinnati	Address:
State:	Ohio	City:
Zip:	45255	State:
Phone:	513-474-0580	Zip:
		Phone:
		Email:

Organization: Hamilton County Park District

Website: https://www.greatparks.org/parks/woodland-mound

Hiking Trails: Paved Trail - 1.2 Miles

Additional Information: 55 Campsites, 20 Minutes from Downtown Cincinnati, Along Ohio River, 18-Hole Disc Golf Course, Boat Ramp, Golfing

# **Woodland Trails Scout Reservation**

Address:	265 Gasper-Somers Road	Contact:	
City/Area:	Camden	Address:	4999 Northcutt Place Box 13057
State:	Ohio	City:	Dayton
Zip:	45413	State:	Ohio
Phone:	937-452-3840	Zip:	45413
		Phone:	937-278-4825
		Email:	

Organization: Miami Valley Council, Boy Scouts of America

Website: http://www.miamivalleybsa.org/Camping/SummerCamp

Hiking Trails: Yes

Additional Information: Boy Scout Summer Camp, Weekend Camping, Dining Hall or Patrol

Cooking, Aquatics, Handicraft Area, Nature Area, Fishing, Shooting Sports, Black Powder,

Archery, First Year Camper Program, COPE, Indian Lore, Biking, Canoeing, Climbing Tower, Older Scout Programs

## **Wyandotte Caves**

Address:	7315 Wyandotte Cave Road Contact:		
City/Area:	Leavenworth	Address:	PO Box 217
State:	Indiana	City:	Marengo
Zip:	47137	State:	Indiana
Phone:		Zip:	47140
		Phone:	888-702-2837
		Email:	

**Organization:** 

Website: www.wyandottecaves.com

Hiking Trails: 17 Mile Trail

Additional Information: Part of Harrison-Crawford State Forest, Different Scout Programs to Explore the Cave

#### Yatesville Lake State Park

Address:	2667 Pleasant Ridge Road	Contact:	
City/Area: State: Zip: Phone:	Louisa Kentucky 41230 606-673- 1492	Address: City: State: Zip:	PO Box 767 Louisa Kentucky 41230
		Phone: Email:	606-673-1492

**Organization:** Kentucky Department of Parks

Website: http://parks.ky.gov/parks/recreationparks/yatesville-lake/

**Hiking Trails:** Mary Ingles Trail System, 2 Exercise Paths, 1 ADA Self Interpretive Nature

Trail, Pleasant Ridge Trail System is made up of five separate trails, Yatesville Lake Multi Use Trail – 20 Miles, 19th Hole Trail is a short, well paved nature trail

Additional Information: Fishing, Marina, Boat ramps, Boat rental, Golf; The 16 "boat in" sites are maintained by a service road and three restroom facilities are spaced alongside. The sites are only accessible via boat, but the seclusion and lakeside access are worth it. The 4 'hike-in' sites are in the regular campground but set back into the woods with no electricity.

#### Zaleski State Forest

Address:	
City/Area:	
State:	Ohio
Zip:	
Phone:	

Contact: Courtney Cawood, Forest managerAddress:P.O. Box 330, S.R. 278City:ZaleskiState:OhioZip:45698Phone:740-596-5781Email:

**Organization:** Ohio Department of Natural Resources

Website: http://forestry.ohiodnr.gov/zaleski

**Hiking Trails:** 25 Miles of Hiking Trails, 23 Miles of Backpacking Trails, 50 Miles of Hiking & Horseback Riding Trails

Additional Information: 26,827 Acres, Camping, Backpacking